# Strong $L^p$ -error analysis of nonlinear Monte Carlo approximations for high-dimensional semilinear partial differential equations

Martin Hutzenthaler<sup>1</sup>, Arnulf Jentzen<sup>2,3</sup>, Benno Kuckuck<sup>4</sup>, and Joshua Lee Padgett<sup>5,6</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Faculty of Mathematics, University of Duisburg-Essen, Germany, e-mail: martin.hutzenthaler@uni-due.de

<sup>2</sup> Applied Mathematics: Institute for Analysis and Numerics, University of Münster, Germany, e-mail: ajentzen@uni-muenster.de

<sup>3</sup> School of Data Science and Shenzhen Research Institute of Big Data, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Shenzhen, China, e-mail: ajentzen@cuhk.edu.cn

> <sup>4</sup> Applied Mathematics: Institute for Analysis and Numerics, University of Münster, Germany, e-mail: bkuckuck@uni-muenster.de

<sup>5</sup> Department of Mathematical Sciences, University of Arkansas, Arkansas, USA, e-mail: padgett@uark.edu

<sup>6</sup> Center for Astrophysics, Space Physics, and Engineering Research, Baylor University, Texas, USA, e-mail: padgett@uark.edu

November 14, 2021

#### Abstract

Full-history recursive multilevel Picard (MLP) approximation schemes have been shown to overcome the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of high-dimensional semilinear partial differential equations (PDEs) with general time horizons and Lipschitz continuous nonlinearities. However, each of the error analyses for MLP approximation schemes in the existing literature studies the  $L^2$ -root-mean-square distance between the exact solution of the PDE under consideration and the considered MLP approximation and none of the error analyses in the existing literature provides an upper bound for the more general  $L^p$ -distance between the exact solution of the PDE under consideration and the considered MLP approximation. It is the key contribution of this article to extend the  $L^2$ -error analysis for MLP approximation schemes in the literature to a more general  $L^p$ -error analysis with  $p \in (0, \infty)$ . In particular, the main result of this article proves that the proposed MLP approximation scheme indeed overcomes the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of highdimensional semilinear PDEs with the approximation error measured in the  $L^p$ -sense with  $p \in (0, \infty)$ .

## Contents

1	Intr	roduction	<b>2</b>
<b>2</b>	Stochastic fixed-point equations		7
	2.1	Gronwall-type inequalities	7
	2.2	A priori bounds for solutions of stochastic fixed-point equations	8
3	Full-history recursive multilevel Picard (MLP) approximations		11
	3.1	MLP approximations	11
	3.2	Measurability properties of MLP approximations	12
	3.3	Integrability properties of MLP approximations	13
	3.4	Expectations of MLP approximations	
	3.5	Monte Carlo approximations	
	3.6	Recursive error bounds for MLP approximations	
	3.7	Non-recursive error bounds for MLP approximations	
4	Computational complexity analysis for MLP approximations		28
	4.1	Elementary estimates for two-step recursions	28
	4.2	Elementary estimates for full-history recursions	29
	4.3	Complexity analysis in the case of stochastic fixed-point equations	
	4.4	Complexity analysis in the case of semilinear partial differential equations	36

## 1 Introduction

It is one of the most challenging topics in computational mathematics to design and analyze algorithms for the approximative solution of high-dimensional partial differential equations (PDEs) and there are several promising approaches to this topic in the scientific literature.

We refer, for instance, to Darbon & Osher [12] for approximation methods for certain highdimensional first-order Hamilton–Jacobi–Bellman PDEs. We refer, for instance, to [10, 37, 38, 39]and the references mentioned therein for approximation methods for PDEs based on density estimations and particle systems. We refer, for instance, to [8,9,11,20,36] and the references mentioned therein for approximation methods based on Picard iterations and suitable projections on function spaces. We refer, for instance, to [10, 24, 25, 26, 45, 48] and the references mentioned therein for approximation methods for semilinear parabolic PDEs based on branching diffusion approximations. We refer, for instance, to [46, 47] for approximation methods for semilinear parabolic PDEs based on standard Monte Carlo approximations for nested conditional expectations. We refer, for instance, to [5, 13, 14, 17, 18, 22, 34, 35, 42, 44] and the references therein for deep learning-based approximation methods for high-dimensional PDEs. We refer, for instance, to [15, 16, 30] for fullhistory recursive multilevel Picard approximation methods for semilinear parabolic PDEs (in the following we abbreviate *full-history recursive multilevel Picard* by MLP).

Standard numerical approximation methods for high-dimensional nonlinear PDEs in the scientific literature suffer from the *curse of dimensionality* (cf., e.g., Bellman [7], Novak & Wozniakowski [41, Chapter 1], and Novak & Ritter [40]) in the sense that the number of computational operations required to approximately compute the PDE solution by means of the considered numerical approximation method grows at least exponentially in the reciprocal  $1/\varepsilon$  of the prescribed approximation accuracy  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  or the PDE dimension  $d \in \mathbb{N} = \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ . As of today, to the best of our knowledge, MLP approximation schemes are the only approximation schemes for high-dimensional PDEs in the scientific literature for which it has been proven that they overcome the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of semilinear heat PDEs with general time horizons and Lipschitz continuous nonlinearities in the sense that the number of computational operations required to approximately compute the PDE solution using MLP approximation schemes grows at most polynomially in both the reciprocal  $1/\varepsilon$  of the prescribed approximation accuracy  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  and the dimension  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  of the PDE; cf. Hutzenthaler et al. [30]. This type of scaling of computational complexity is also referred to as *polynomial tractability* in the scientific literature (cf., e.g., Novak & Wozniakowski [41, Definition 4.44]).

The complexity analysis in [30] has been extended to more general MLP approximation schemes and more general classes of nonlinear PDEs. More specifically, we refer to [28, 31] for complexity analyses for MLP approximation schemes for parabolic semilinear PDEs involving more general second-order differential operators than just the Laplacian, we refer to Beck et al. [3] for complexity analyses for MLP approximation schemes for parabolic semilinear PDEs with possibly non-Lipschitz continuous nonlinearities such as Allen-Cahn equations, we refer to Beck et al. [2] for complexity analyses for MLP approximation schemes for elliptic semilinear PDEs with Lipschitz continuous nonlinearities, we refer to [27, 32] for complexity analyses for MLP approximation schemes for parabolic semilinear PDEs with gradient-dependent nonlinearities, and we refer to Giles et al. [19] for complexity analyses for a general class of MLP approximation schemes for semilinear heat PDEs. We also refer to [6, 15] for numerical simulations for MLP approximation schemes. Each of the error analyses for MLP approximation schemes in the above-mentioned articles studies the  $L^2$ -root-mean-square distance between the exact solution of the PDE under consideration and the considered MLP approximation and none of the error analyses in the above-mentioned articles provides an upper bound for the more general  $L^p$ -distance where  $p \in (0, \infty)$  between the exact solution of the PDE under consideration and the considered MLP approximation.

It is precisely the subject of this article to extend the  $L^2$ -error analyses for MLP approximation schemes in [30] to a more general  $L^p$ -error analysis with  $p \in (0, \infty)$  and, thereby, also introduce a slightly different variation of the previously studied MLP approximation schemes; see (1.2) below.

It turns out that it is not straightforward to extend the  $L^2$ -error analysis for MLP approximation schemes from the literature to a more general  $L^p$ -error analysis with  $p \in [2, \infty)$  (cf., e.g., Rio [43, Theorem 2.1]). A central difficulty is related to the issue that in our  $L^p$ -error analysis the growth of the number of samples used to approximate expectations via Monte Carlo averages must be more carefully chosen; see (1.9) and (1.10) below for details.

To better illustrate the findings of this work, we present in the following result, Theorem 1.1 below, a special case of Theorem 4.6, the main result of this paper. Below Theorem 1.1 we add some explanatory comments regarding the statement of Theorem 1.1 and the mathematical objects appearing in Theorem 1.1 and we also present a brief sketch of our proof of Theorem 1.1.

**Theorem 1.1.** Let  $T, \kappa, \delta, p \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \mathbb{Z}^n$ , let  $f \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  be Lipschitz continuous, let  $u_d \in C^{1,2}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $|u_d(t,x)| \leq \kappa d^{\kappa} (1 + \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|)^{\kappa}$  and

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u_d\right)(t,x) = (\Delta_x u_d)(t,x) + f(u_d(t,x)),\tag{1.1}$$

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be i.i.d. random variables, assume for all  $r \in (0, 1)$  that  $\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{u}^{0} \leq r) = r$ , let  $W^{d,\theta} \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{d}$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent standard Brownian motions, assume that  $(\mathfrak{u}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(W^{d,\theta})_{(d,\theta) \in \mathbb{N} \times \Theta}$  are independent, let  $\phi \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $U^{d,\theta}_{n,m} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{d} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d, n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_{0}$ ,  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^{d}$  that  $\phi(m) = \max\{k \in \mathbb{N} \colon k \leq \exp(|\ln(m)|^{1/2})\}$  and

$$U_{n,m}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{t}{(\phi(m))^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\phi(m))^{n-i}} \left[ f\left(U_{i,m}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}(t\mathfrak{u}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{(\theta,i,k)}}^{d,(\theta,i,k)})\right) \right]$$
(1.2)

$$-\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) f\left(U_{i-1,m}^{d,(\theta,-i,k)}(t\mathfrak{u}^{(\theta,i,k)},x+\sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{(\theta,i,k)}}^{d,(\theta,i,k)})\right)\right] + \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{(\phi(m))^{n}} \left[\sum_{k=1}^{(\phi(m))^{n}} u_{d}\left(0,x+\sqrt{2}W_{t}^{d,(\theta,0,-k)}\right)\right],$$

and for every  $d, n, m \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,m} \in \mathbb{N}$  be the number of function evaluations of f and  $u_d(0, \cdot)$  and the number of realizations of scalar random variables which are used to compute one realization of  $U_{n,m}^{d,0}(T,0): \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  (see (4.28) for a precise definition). Then there exist  $c \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $n: \mathbb{N} \times (0,1] \to \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon \in (0,1]$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(T,0) - U^{d,0}_{n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)}(T,0)|^p\right]\right)^{1/p} \le \varepsilon \qquad and \qquad \mathfrak{C}_{d,n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)} \le cd^c \varepsilon^{-(2+\delta)}.$$
(1.3)

Theorem 1.1 is an immediate consequence of Theorem 4.6 in Section 4 below. Theorem 4.6, which is the main result of this article, in turn, follows from Proposition 4.4 (see Section 4 below for details). In the following we provide some explanatory comments concerning the mathematical objects appearing in Theorem 1.1 above.

In Theorem 1.1 we intend to approximate the solutions of the PDEs in (1.1). The strictly positive real number  $T \in (0, \infty)$  in Theorem 1.1 describes the time horizon of the PDEs in (1.1), the Lipschitz continuous function  $f: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  specifies the nonlinearity of the PDEs in (1.1), and the functions  $u_d: [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}, d \in \mathbb{N}$ , are the solutions of the PDEs in (1.1).

The strictly positive real number  $\kappa \in (0, \infty)$  in Theorem 1.1 is employed to formulate a regularity condition for the solutions  $u_d: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}, d \in \mathbb{N}$ , of the PDEs in (1.1) which we impose in Theorem 1.1. More formally, in Theorem 1.1 we assume that the solution functions  $u_d: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}, d \in \mathbb{N}$ , of the PDEs in (1.1) satisfy the regularity condition that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$|u_d(t,x)| \le \kappa d^{\kappa} \left(1 + \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|\right)^{\kappa}.$$
(1.4)

This condition ensures that the solution functions  $u_d: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}, d \in \mathbb{N}$ , of the PDEs in (1.1) are at most polynomially growing both in the spatial variable  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  and in the PDE dimension  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ . Observe that the condition in (1.4) also ensures that solutions of the PDEs in (1.1) with the fixed initial value functions  $\mathbb{R}^d \ni x \mapsto u_d(0, x) \in \mathbb{R}, d \in \mathbb{N}$ , are unique.

In (1.2) we recursively specify the proposed MLP approximations which we employ in Theorem 1.1 to approximate the solutions of the PDEs in (1.1). The proposed MLP approximation method is a random approximation algorithm which is defined on an artificial probability space. The probability space  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  in Theorem 1.1 is this artificial probability space on which we defined the proposed MLP approximations.

To formulate the proposed MLP approximations, we need, roughly speaking, sufficiently many independent random variables as random input sources and to formulate these sufficiently many independent random variables, we need, roughly speaking, a sufficiently large index set over which the sufficiently many independent random variables are defined. The set  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \mathbb{Z}^n$  in Theorem 1.1 is precisely this sufficiently large index set which allows us to introduce sufficiently many independent random variables over this index set and the i.i.d. random variables  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , and the independent standard Brownian motions  $W^{d,\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , are the sufficiently many independent random variables which we use to specify the MLP approximations in (1.2). Observe that the assumption that for all  $r \in (0,1)$  it holds that  $\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{u}^0 \leq r) = r$ in Theorem 1.1 ensures that the random variables  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0,1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , are on [0,1] continuous uniformly distributed random variables.

The MLP approximations specified in (1.2) differ from previously introduced MLP approximations, roughly speaking, in the sense that a smaller number of Monte Carlo samples is employed. In Theorem 1.1 this smaller number of Monte Carlo samples is formulated through the function  $\phi \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$  which increases quite slowly to infinity. More formally, Lemma 4.5 in Subsection 4.4 below proves that for every  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  there exists  $c \in \mathbb{R}$  such that for all  $x \in [1, \infty)$  it holds that  $\lim_{y\to\infty} \phi(y) = \infty$  and  $\phi(x) \leq cx^{\varepsilon}$ . This slow increase to infinity is an important argument in our  $L^p$ -error analysis for the proposed MLP approximations (see (1.9), (1.10), and Subsection 4.4 below for further details).

The natural numbers  $\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,m} \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $d, m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ , in Theorem 1.1 measure the computational cost of the proposed MLP approximations. More specifically, for every  $d, m, n \in \mathbb{N}$  we have that  $\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,m}$  is the sum of the number of function evaluations of the nonlinearity  $f \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ , of the number of function evaluations of the initial value function  $\mathbb{R}^d \ni x \mapsto u_d(0, x) \in \mathbb{R}$ , and of the number of one-dimensional random variables which are used to compute one realization of the MLP approximation  $U_{n,m}^{d,0}(T,0)\colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ . We also refer to (4.28) in Proposition 4.4 in Section 4 below for the precise specification of the natural numbers  $\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,m} \in \mathbb{N}, d, m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ .

Theorem 1.1 reveals that the MLP approximations in (1.2) approximate the values  $u_d(T, 0) \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , of the solution functions  $u_d: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , at the terminal time t = T and at the space point  $x = 0 \in \mathbb{R}^d$  with a computational effort which grows at most polynomially in the PDE dimension  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  and up to an arbitrarily small polynomial order at most quadratically in the reciprocal of the prescribed approximation accuracy  $\varepsilon > 0$ . This arbitrarily small polynomial order is described through the real number  $\delta \in (0, \infty)$  in Theorem 1.1.

Due to the fact that the MLP approximations proposed in (1.2) differ slightly from the MLP approximations which have been previously employed in  $L^2$ -error analyses in the scientific literature, we now briefly sketch the main ideas in the proof of Theorem 1.1. The first step in our sketch of the proof of Theorem 1.1 is to reformulate the PDEs under consideration as stochastic fixed-point equations. Specifically, in the context of (1.1) we have that the Feynman-Kac formula proves that the solution functions  $u_d: [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}, d \in \mathbb{N}$ , of the PDEs in (1.1) are the unique at most polynomially growing functions which satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$u_d(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left[u_d(0, x + \sqrt{2}W_t^{d,\theta})\right] + \int_0^t \mathbb{E}\left[f(u_d(s, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-s}^{d,\theta}))\right] ds.$$
(1.5)

In the next step we note that (1.2), the assumption that  $W^{d,\theta}: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d, d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta$ , are independent standard Brownian motions, and the assumption that  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}: \Omega \to [0,1], \theta \in \Theta$ , are i.i.d. random variables assure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, d, m \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[U_{n,m}^{d,\theta}(t,x)\right] - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E}\left[u_{d}\left(0, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t}^{d,\theta}\right)\right] \\
= t\left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(U_{i,m}^{d,(\theta,i)}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)f\left(U_{i-1,m}^{d,(\theta,-i)}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\right)\right]\right] \\
= t\left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(U_{i,m}^{d,\theta}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)f\left(U_{i-1,m}^{d,\theta}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\right)\right]\right]$$
(1.6)

(cf. Lemmas 3.3 and 3.5 and (3.24) in the proof of Lemma 3.5 for the details). In addition, we observe that the assumption that  $W^{d,\theta}: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d, d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta$ , are independent standard

Brownian motions, the assumption that  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0,1], \theta \in \Theta$ , are i.i.d. random variables, and a telescoping sum argument demonstrate that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, d, m \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$t\left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(U_{i,m}^{d,\theta}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, x+\sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)f\left(U_{i-1,m}^{d,\theta}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, x+\sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\right)\right]\right]$$
(1.7)

$$=\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) t \mathbb{E}\Big[f\big(U_{n-1,m}^{d,\theta}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta},x+\sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\big)\Big]=\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)\bigg[\int_{0}^{t} \mathbb{E}\Big[f\big(U_{n-1,m}^{d,\theta}(s,x+\sqrt{2}W_{t-s}^{d,\theta})\big)\Big]\,ds\bigg]$$

(cf. Lemmas 3.4 and 3.5). Combining (1.5), (1.6), and (1.7) indicates that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  we have that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[U_{n,m}^{d,\theta}(t,x)\right] = \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \left(\mathbb{E}\left[u_d\left(0, x + \sqrt{2}W_t^{d,\theta}\right)\right] + \int_0^t \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(U_{n-1,m}^{d,\theta}(s, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-s}^{d,\theta})\right)\right] ds\right)$$
$$\approx \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \left(\mathbb{E}\left[u_d\left(0, x + \sqrt{2}W_t^{d,\theta}\right)\right] + \int_0^t \mathbb{E}\left[f\left(u_d(s, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-s}^{d,\theta})\right)\right] ds\right)$$
(1.8)
$$= \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) u_d(t,x)$$

(cf. Lemmas 3.5 and 3.14). Observe that (1.8) suggests that the proposed MLP approximations  $U_{n,m}^{d,\theta}: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}, n \in \mathbb{N}_0, d, m \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta$ , behave in expectation like Picard iterations for the stochastic fixed-point equations in (1.5). The final step in our sketch of the proof of Theorem 1.1 is to employ a Monte Carlo approach to approximate the expectations in (1.6). This final step is where the MLP approximations proposed in (1.2) differ from the MLP approximations which have been previously employed in  $L^2$ -error analyses in the scientific literature. Specifically, the MLP approximations proposed in (1.2) use the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $i \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n-1\}$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  we have that

$$\frac{1}{(\phi(m))^{n-i}} \sum_{k=1}^{(\phi(m))^{n-i}} \left[ f\left( U_{i,m}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}(t\mathfrak{u}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{(\theta,i,k)}}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}) \right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) f\left( U_{i-1,m}^{d,(\theta,-i,k)}(t\mathfrak{u}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + \sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{(\theta,i,k)}}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}) \right) \right]$$
(1.9)

is a Monte Carlo approximation of

$$\mathbb{E}\left[f\left(U_{i,m}^{d,(\theta,i)}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta},x+\sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\right)-\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)f\left(U_{i-1,m}^{d,(\theta,-i)}(t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta},x+\sqrt{2}W_{t-t\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}}^{d,\theta})\right)\right]$$
(1.10)

employing  $(\phi(m))^{n-i} \in \mathbb{N}$  samples. The function  $\phi \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$  thus determines the number of samples used in the Monte Carlo approximations in the MLP approximations proposed in (1.2).

In our  $L^p$ -error analysis the specific choice of  $\phi$  is a subtle issue and, in particular, in our  $L^p$ error analysis there is some fine-tuning needed in the choice of the function  $\phi$ . On the one hand, the function  $\phi$  must be chosen large enough so that the error due to approximating expectations via Monte Carlo averages is small enough. On the other hand, in our recursive Gronwall-type  $L^p$ error analysis in Lemma 3.13 in Subsection 3.6 and Lemma 3.14 in Subsection 3.7 the exponential term  $\exp(m^{p/2}/p)$  arises in the upper bounds (see (3.72) in Lemma 3.13, (3.75) in Lemma 3.14, and (4.38) in the proof of Proposition 4.4) where  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  will be replaced by  $\phi(m)$ . To control this term, our  $L^p$ -error analysis employs the assumption that  $(\phi(m)^{p/2}/m)_{m \in \mathbb{N}}$  is a bounded sequence. More specifically, if  $p \in (0, 2]$ , then  $\phi$  may be chosen to be the identity, but if  $p \in (2, \infty)$ , then  $\phi$ must grow much slower and the choice  $\forall m \in \mathbb{N} : \phi(m) = \max\{k \in \mathbb{N} : k \leq \exp(|\ln(m)|^{1/2})\}$  is a suitable *p*-independent choice.

The remainder of this article is structured as follows. In Section 2 we establish regularity properties for solutions of stochastic fixed-point equations. Afterwards, in Section 3 we introduce MLP

approximations for the stochastic fixed-point equations from Section 2, we study their measurability and integrability properties, and we establish  $L^p$ -error bounds between the exact solutions of the stochastic fixed-point equations and the MLP approximations. Finally, in Section 4 we establish some elementary estimates for full-history recursions and combine these estimates with the regularity properties for solutions of stochastic fixed-point equations, which we established in Section 2, and the  $L^p$ -error analysis for MLP approximations for stochastic fixed-point equations, which we established in Section 3, to obtain a computational complexity analysis for MLP approximations for semilinear partial differential equations.

# 2 Stochastic fixed-point equations

In this section we establish in Corollary 2.5 below appropriate regularity results for solutions of stochastic fixed-point equations with polynomially growing solutions. In Corollary 2.5 we assume, among other things, that the nonlinearity  $f: [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  and the terminal condition  $g: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  of the stochastic fixed-point equation in (2.18) satisfy the polynomial growth bound that there exist  $\mathfrak{L}, p \in [0, \infty)$  such that for all  $t \in [0, T], x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\max\{|f(t,x,0)|,|g(x)|\} \le \mathfrak{L}\left(1 + \left[\sum_{k=1}^{d} |x_k|^2\right]^{p/2}\right)$$
(2.1)

(see above (2.18) in Corollary 2.5). Observe that in the case  $x = 0 \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , p = 0 we have that (2.1) reduces to the condition that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds that  $\max\{|f(t,0,0)|, |g(0)|\} \leq \mathfrak{L}(1+[\sum_{k=1}^d |0|^2]^{p/2}) = \mathfrak{L}(1+0^0) = 2\mathfrak{L}.$ 

Our proof of Corollary 2.5 uses the regularity result for stochastic fixed-point equations with Lipschitz continuous nonlinearities in Lemma 2.3 below. Similar regularity results for stochastic fixed-point equations can, e.g., be found in Hutzenthaler et al. [29, Lemma 2.2]. Our proof of Lemma 2.3 uses the well-known backward formulation of the Gronwall inequality in Corollary 2.2 below. In our proof of Corollary 2.2 we use the well-known forward formulation of the Gronwall inequality in Lemma 2.1. Lemma 2.1 is a direct consequence of, e.g., the generalized Gronwall inequality in Henry [23, Lemma 7.1.1].

#### 2.1 Gronwall-type inequalities

**Lemma 2.1.** Let  $T, \gamma \in [0, \infty)$ , let  $\beta \colon [0, T] \to [0, \infty)$  be a function, let  $\alpha \colon [0, T] \to [0, \infty]$  be measurable, and assume for all  $t \in [0, T]$  that  $\int_0^t \alpha(s) \, ds < \infty$  and

$$\alpha(t) \le \beta(t) + \gamma \int_0^t \alpha(s) \, ds. \tag{2.2}$$

Then it holds for all  $t \in [0,T]$  that  $\alpha(t) \leq [\sup_{s \in [0,t]} \beta(s)] \exp(\gamma t)$ .

**Corollary 2.2.** Let  $T, \gamma \in [0, \infty)$ , let  $\beta \colon [0, T] \to [0, \infty)$  be non-increasing, let  $\alpha \colon [0, T] \to [0, \infty]$  be measurable, and assume for all  $t \in [0, T]$  that  $\int_t^T \alpha(s) \, ds < \infty$  and

$$\alpha(t) \le \beta(t) + \gamma \int_{t}^{T} \alpha(s) \, ds.$$
(2.3)

Then it holds for all  $t \in [0,T]$  that  $\alpha(t) \leq \beta(t) \exp(\gamma(T-t)) < \infty$ .

Proof of Corollary 2.2. Throughout this proof let  $\Lambda: [0,T] \to [0,\infty]$  and  $\mathfrak{a}: [0,T] \to [0,\infty)$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$  that

$$\Lambda(t) = \alpha(T - t) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathfrak{a}(t) = \beta(T - t).$$
(2.4)

Note that the hypothesis that  $\alpha$  is measurable and (2.4) ensure that  $\Lambda$  is measurable. In addition, observe that the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that  $\int_t^T \alpha(s) ds < \infty$  and (2.4) assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\int_0^t \Lambda(s) \, ds = \int_0^t \alpha(T-s) \, ds = \int_{T-t}^T \alpha(s) \, ds \le \int_0^T \alpha(s) \, ds < \infty.$$
(2.5)

Moreover, note that the hypothesis that  $\beta$  is non-increasing and (2.4) guarantee that  $\mathfrak{a}$  is nondecreasing. Furthermore, observe that (2.3), (2.4), and (2.5) demonstrate that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\Lambda(t) = \alpha(T-t) \le \beta(T-t) + \gamma \int_{T-t}^{T} \alpha(s) \, ds = \mathfrak{a}(t) + \gamma \int_{0}^{t} \alpha(T-s) \, ds = \mathfrak{a}(t) + \gamma \int_{0}^{t} \Lambda(s) \, ds.$$
(2.6)

This, (2.4), the fact that  $\Lambda$  is measurable, (2.5), the fact that  $\mathfrak{a}$  is non-decreasing, and Lemma 2.1 (applied with  $T \curvearrowleft T, \gamma \backsim \gamma, \beta \backsim \mathfrak{a}, \alpha \backsim \Lambda$  in the notation of Lemma 2.1) prove that for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds that

$$\Lambda(t) \le \left[\sup_{s \in [0,t]} \mathfrak{a}(s)\right] \exp(\gamma t) = \mathfrak{a}(t) \exp(\gamma t) < \infty.$$
(2.7)

Combining this and (2.4) establishes that for all  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\alpha(t) \le \beta(t) \exp(\gamma(T-t)) < \infty.$$
(2.8)

The proof of Corollary 2.2 is thus complete.

#### 2.2 A priori bounds for solutions of stochastic fixed-point equations

**Lemma 2.3.** Let  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T, L \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $q \in [1, \infty)$ ,  $f \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $u \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $W : [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be a standard Brownian motion, and assume for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $|f(t, x, v) - f(t, x, w)| \leq L|v-w|$ ,  $\mathbb{E}[|g(x+W_{T-t})| + \int_t^T |f(s, x+W_{s-t}, u(s, x+W_{s-t}))| ds] + \int_t^T (\mathbb{E}[|u(s, x+W_s)|^q])^{1/q} ds < \infty$ , and

$$u(t,x) = \mathbb{E}[g(x+W_{T-t})] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}[f(s,x+W_{s-t},u(s,x+W_{s-t}))] \, ds.$$
(2.9)

Then it holds for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|u(t,x+W_{t})\right|^{q}\Big]\right)^{1/q} \tag{2.10}$$

$$\leq \exp(L(T-t))\left[\left(\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|g(x+W_{T})\right|^{q}\Big]\right)^{1/q} + (T-t)^{(q-1)/q}\left(\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|f(s,x+W_{s},0)\right|^{q}\right]ds\right)^{1/q}\right].$$

Proof of Lemma 2.3. Throughout this proof let  $\alpha \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to [0,\infty]$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\alpha(t,x) = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|g(x+W_T)|^q\right]\right)^{1/q} + (T-t)^{(q-1)/q} \left(\int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[|f(s,x+W_s,0)|^q\right] ds\right)^{1/q}$$
(2.11)

and assume without loss of generality that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\alpha(0, x) < \infty$ . Note that (2.11) ensures that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $[0, T] \ni t \mapsto \alpha(t, x) \in [0, \infty)$  is non-increasing. In addition, observe that (2.9), the triangle inequality, Jensen's inequality, Fubini's theorem, and the fact that W has independent increments assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t, x+W_t)|^q\right]\right)^{1/q}$$

$$= \left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \Big| \mathbb{E} \big[ g(x + W_{T-t} + W_t) \big] + \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \big[ f(s, x + W_{s-t} + W_t, u(s, x + W_{s-t} + W_t)) \big] \, ds \Big|^q \Big] \right)^{1/q} \\= \left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \Big| \mathbb{E} \big[ g(x + W_T) \big] + \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \big[ f(s, x + W_s, u(s, x + W_s)) \big] \, ds \Big|^q \Big] \right)^{1/q} \\\leq \left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \big| \mathbb{E} \big[ g(x + W_T) \big] \big|^q \Big] \right)^{1/q} + \left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \big| \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \big[ f(s, x + W_s, u(s, x + W_s)) \big] \, ds \big|^q \Big] \right)^{1/q} \\\leq \left( \mathbb{E} \big[ \big| g(x + W_T) \big|^q \big] \right)^{1/q} + \int_t^T \left( \mathbb{E} \big[ \big| f(s, x + W_s, u(s, x + W_s)) \big|^q \big] \right)^{1/q} \, ds.$$

Next note that the triangle inequality and the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $|f(t, x, v) - f(t, x, w)| \leq L|v - w|$  demonstrate that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_{s}, u(s, x + W_{s}))|^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds \leq \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_{s}, 0))|^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds \\
+ \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_{s}, u(s, x + W_{s})) - f(s, x + W_{s}, 0)|^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds \\
\leq \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_{s}, 0))|^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds + L \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(s, x + W_{s})|^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds.$$
(2.13)

Furthermore, observe that Hölder's inequality shows that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_{s}, 0))|^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds = \left( \left[ \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_{s}, 0))|^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds \right]^{q} \right)^{1/q} \\
\leq \left( (T - t)^{q-1} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_{s}, 0))|^{q} \right] ds \right)^{1/q} \\
= (T - t)^{(q-1)/q} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_{s}, 0))|^{q} \right] ds \right)^{1/q}.$$
(2.14)

Combining this, (2.11), (2.12), and (2.13) guarantees that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t, x+W_t)|^q\right]\right)^{1/q} \le \alpha(t, x) + L \int_t^T \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(s, x+W_s)|^q\right]\right)^{1/q} ds.$$
(2.15)

This, (2.11), the fact that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $[0,T] \ni t \mapsto \alpha(t,x) \in [0,\infty)$  is non-increasing, the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\int_t^T (\mathbb{E}[|u(s,x+W_s)|^q])^{1/q} ds < \infty$ , and Corollary 2.2 (applied for every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  with  $T \curvearrowleft T$ ,  $\gamma \backsim L$ ,  $\beta \curvearrowleft ([0,T] \ni t \mapsto \alpha(t,x) \in [0,\infty))$ ,  $\alpha \backsim ([0,T] \ni t \mapsto (\mathbb{E}[|u(t,x+W_t)|^q])^{1/q} \in [0,\infty])$  in the notation of Corollary 2.2) establish that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t,x+W_t)|^q\right]\right)^{1/q} \le \alpha(t,x) \exp\left(L(T-t)\right).$$
(2.16)

The proof of Lemma 2.3 is thus complete.

**Definition 2.4.** We denote by  $\|\cdot\|$ :  $(\bigcup_{d\in\mathbb{N}}\mathbb{R}^d) \to [0,\infty)$  the function which satisfies for all  $d\in\mathbb{N}$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\|x\| = [\sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|^2]^{1/2}$ .

**Corollary 2.5.** Let  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T, L, \mathfrak{L}, p \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $q \in [1, \infty)$ ,  $f \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $u \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $W : [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be a standard Brownian motion, and assume for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $|f(t, x, v) - f(t, x, w)| \leq C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ .

 $L|v-w|, \max\{|f(t,x,0)|, |g(x)|\} \leq \mathfrak{L}(1+||x||^p), \mathbb{E}[|g(x+W_{T-t})| + \int_t^T |f(s,x+W_{s-t},u(s,x+W_{s-t}))| ds] < \infty, and$ 

$$u(t,x) = \mathbb{E}[g(x+W_{T-t})] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}[f(s,x+W_{s-t},u(s,x+W_{s-t}))] ds$$
(2.17)

(cf. Definition 2.4). Then it holds for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|u(t,x+W_t)\right|^q\right]\right)^{1/q} \le \mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)\left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left(1+\|x+W_s\|^p\right)^q\right]\right)^{1/q}\right] < \infty.$$
(2.18)

Proof of Corollary 2.5. Throughout this proof let  $\mathbb{F}_t \subseteq \mathcal{F}, t \in [0, T]$ , satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$  that

$$\mathbb{F}_t = \begin{cases} \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \sigma \big( \sigma(W_r \colon r \in [0,s]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \big) & : t < T \\ \sigma \big( \sigma(W_s \colon s \in [0,T]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \big) & : t = T \end{cases}$$
(2.19)

and let  $a \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d)$  and  $b \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^{d \times d})$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x, v \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that a(t,x) = 0 and b(t,x)v = v. Note that (2.19) guarantees that  $\mathbb{F}_t \subseteq \mathcal{F}, t \in [0,T]$ , satisfies that

- (I) it holds that  $\{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \subseteq \mathbb{F}_0$  and
- (II) it holds for all  $t \in [0, T]$  that  $\mathbb{F}_t = \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \mathbb{F}_s$ .

Combining items (I) and (II), (2.19), and, e.g., Hutzenthaler et al. [31, Lemma 2.17] (applied with  $m \curvearrowleft d, T \curvearrowleft T, W \curvearrowleft W, \mathbb{H}_t \curvearrowleft \mathbb{F}_t, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}) \curvearrowleft (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\sigma(W_s: s \in [0,t]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F}: \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\})_{t \in [0,T]})$  in the notation of [31, Lemma 2.17]) hence assures that  $W: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion. Combining this, the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $|f(t,x,v)-f(t,x,w)| \leq L|v-w|$ , the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\max\{|f(t,x,0)|, |g(x)|\} \leq \mathfrak{L}(1+||x||^p)$ , and Beck et al. [4, Corollary 3.9] (applied with  $d \curvearrowleft d, m \curvearrowleft d, T \curvearrowleft T, L \curvearrowleft \max\{d^{1/2}, L\}, \mathfrak{C} \curvearrowleft 0, f \backsim f, g \backsim g, \mu \curvearrowleft a, \sigma \backsim b, W \backsim W, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}) \curvearrowleft (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$  in the notation of [4, Corollary 3.9]) ensures that

$$\sup_{s \in [0,T]} \sup_{y \in \mathbb{R}^d} \left( \frac{|u(s,y)|}{1 + \|y\|^p} \right) < \infty.$$
(2.20)

This, the fact that for all  $r, v, w \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $(v+w)^r \leq 2^{\max\{r-1,0\}}(v^r+w^r)$ , the triangle inequality, and the fact that for all  $r \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $\mathbb{E}[||W_T||^r] < \infty$  demonstrate that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(s, x + W_{s})|^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds \leq \left[ \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \sup_{y \in \mathbb{R}^{d}} \frac{|u(s,y)|}{1 + ||y||^{p}} \right] \int_{0}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ (1 + ||x + W_{s}||^{p})^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} ds \\
\leq \left[ \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \sup_{y \in \mathbb{R}^{d}} \frac{|u(s,y)|}{1 + ||y||^{p}} \right] \int_{0}^{T} \left[ 1 + 2^{\max\{p-1,0\}} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ (||x||^{p} + ||W_{s}||^{p})^{q} \right] \right)^{1/q} \right] ds \qquad (2.21) \\
\leq T \left[ \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \sup_{y \in \mathbb{R}^{d}} \frac{|u(s,y)|}{1 + ||y||^{p}} \right] \left[ 1 + 2^{\max\{p-1,0\}} ||x||^{p} + 2^{\max\{p-1,0\}} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ ||W_{T}||^{pq} \right] \right)^{1/q} \right] < \infty.$$

Combining this, the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $|f(t, x, v) - f(t, x, w)| \leq L|v - w|$ , the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\mathbb{E}[|g(x + W_{T-t})| + \int_t^T |f(s, x + W_{s-t}, u(s, x + W_{s-t}))| ds] < \infty$ , and Lemma 2.3 establishes that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t,x+W_t)|^q\right]\right)^{1/q} \tag{2.22}$$

$$\leq \exp(L(T-t)) \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(x+W_T)|^q \right] \right)^{1/q} + (T-t)^{(q-1)/q} \left( \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s,x+W_s,0)|^q \right] ds \right)^{1/q} \right] \\ \leq \exp(LT) \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(x+W_T)|^q \right] \right)^{1/q} + T^{(q-1)/q} \left( \int_0^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s,x+W_s,0)|^q \right] ds \right)^{1/q} \right].$$

Next observe that the hypothesis that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $|g(x)| \leq \mathfrak{L}(1 + ||x||^p)$  and (2.21) show that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|g(x+W_T)|^q\right] \le \mathbb{E}\left[\mathfrak{L}^q(1+\|x+W_T\|^p)^q\right] \le \sup_{s\in[0,T]} \mathbb{E}\left[\mathfrak{L}^q(1+\|x+W_s\|^p)^q\right] < \infty.$$
(2.23)

In addition, note that the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $|f(t,x,0)| \leq \mathfrak{L}(1+||x||^p)$  and (2.21) assure that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|f(s, x + W_{s}, 0)|^{q}\right] ds\right)^{1/q} \leq \left(\int_{0}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\mathfrak{L}^{q}(1 + \|x + W_{s}\|^{p})^{q}\right] ds\right)^{1/q} \\ \leq \mathfrak{L}T^{1/q} \left[\sup_{s \in [0, T]} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[(1 + \|x + W_{s}\|^{p})^{q}\right]\right)^{1/q}\right] < \infty.$$

$$(2.24)$$

Combining this, (2.22), and (2.23) proves that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(t, x+W_t)|^q\right]\right)^{1/q} \le \mathfrak{L}(T+1) \exp(LT) \left[\sup_{s \in [0,T]} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[(1+\|x+W_s\|^p)^q\right]\right)^{1/q}\right] < \infty.$$
(2.25)

The proof of Corollary 2.5 is thus complete.

# 3 Full-history recursive multilevel Picard (MLP) approximations

In this section we introduce and provide the  $L^p$ -error analysis for MLP approximations for solutions of stochastic fixed-point equations. More specifically, we prove Corollary 3.15 below, which is a nonrecursive  $L^p$ -error bound for MLP approximations for solutions of stochastic fixed-point equations. Our proof of Corollary 3.15 uses Lemma 3.14, which provides a potentially sharper  $L^p$ -error bound for MLP approximations for solutions of stochastic fixed-point equations. Our proof of Lemma 3.14, in turn, employs Lemma 3.10 and the elementary auxiliary results in Lemma 3.11, Lemma 3.12, and Lemma 3.13. Our proof of the recursive error bound in Lemma 3.10 employs Lemma 3.9. Our proof of Lemma 3.9, in turn, is based on Lemma 3.5 and the elementary Monte Carlo approximation results in Lemma 3.6, Corollary 3.7, and Corollary 3.8. Our proof of Lemma 3.5 uses Lemma 3.3 and Lemma 3.4, which are elementary results regarding the measurability and integrability of MLP approximations for solution of stochastic fixed-point equations, respectively.

Lemma 3.3 is, e.g., proved as Hutzenthaler et al. [30, Lemma 3.2]. Lemma 3.4 is, e.g., proved as Hutzenthaler et al. [30, Lemma 3.3]. Only for completeness we include in this section the detailed proofs of Lemma 3.3 and Lemma 3.4, respectively. Lemma 3.11 and Lemma 3.12 are well-known elementary results and we include their proofs for completeness, as well. The elementary result Lemma 3.13 is a slight generalization of the result in Hutzenthaler et al. [28, Lemma 3.11].

#### 3.1 MLP approximations

**Definition 3.1.** Let  $p \in [2, \infty)$ . Then we denote by  $\mathfrak{K}_p \in \mathbb{R}$  the real number given by

$$\mathfrak{K}_{p} = \inf \left\{ c \in \mathbb{R} \colon \begin{bmatrix} It \text{ holds for every probability space } (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}) \text{ and every} \\ random \text{ variable } X \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R} \text{ with } \mathbb{E}[|X|] < \infty \text{ that} \\ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |X - \mathbb{E}[X]|^{p} \right] \right)^{1/p} \leq c \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |X|^{p} \right] \right)^{1/p} \end{bmatrix} \right\}.$$
(3.1)

Setting 3.2. Let  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T, L, \mathfrak{L}, p \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $\mathfrak{m} = \mathfrak{K}_{\mathfrak{p}}\sqrt{\mathfrak{p}-1}$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \mathbb{Z}^n$ ,  $f \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ , let  $F \colon C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}) \to C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ , assume for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $w, \mathfrak{w} \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $v \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  that

$$|f(t, x, w) - f(t, x, w)| \le L|w - w|, \qquad \max\{|f(t, x, 0)|, |g(x)|\} \le \mathfrak{L}(1 + ||x||^p), \tag{3.2}$$

and

$$(F(v))(t,x) = f(t,x,v(t,x)),$$
(3.3)

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be i.i.d. random variables, assume for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $r \in (0, 1)$  that  $\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \leq r) = r$ , let  $\mathcal{U}^{\theta} \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to [0, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  that  $\mathcal{U}^{\theta}_t = t + (T - t)\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}$ , let  $W^{\theta} \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be independent standard Brownian motions, assume that  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, let  $u \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\mathbb{E}[|g(x + W^0_{T-t})| + \int_t^T |(F(u))(s, x + W^0_{s-t})| ds] < \infty$  and

$$u(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left[g(x+W_{T-t}^{0})\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[(F(u))(s,x+W_{s-t}^{0})\right] ds,$$
(3.4)

and let  $U_n^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$U_{n}^{\theta}(t,x) = \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{m^{n}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{m^{n}} g(x + W_{T-t}^{(\theta,0,-k)}) \right] + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{m^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}} (F(U_{i}^{(\theta,i,k)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(\theta,-i,k)})) (\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{(\theta,i,k)}) \right]$$
(3.5)

(cf. Definitions 2.4 and 3.1).

#### 3.2 Measurability properties of MLP approximations

Lemma 3.3. Assume Setting 3.2. Then

- (i) it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  that  $U_n^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  is a continuous random field,
- (ii) it holds<sup>1</sup> for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  that  $\sigma(U_n^{\theta}) \subseteq \sigma((\mathcal{U}^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}, (W^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta})$ ,
- (iii) it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that  $(U_n^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$ ,  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$ , and  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent,
- (iv) it holds for all  $n, m \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $i, k, \mathfrak{i}, \mathfrak{k} \in \mathbb{Z}$  with  $(i, k) \neq (\mathfrak{i}, \mathfrak{k})$  that  $(U_n^{(\theta, i, k)})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(U_m^{(\theta, \mathfrak{i}, \mathfrak{k})})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, and
- (v) it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that  $(U_n^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are identically distributed random variables.

Proof of Lemma 3.3. We first prove item (i) by induction. For the base case n = 0 note that (3.5) ensures that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $U_0^{\theta}(t,x) = 0$ . This implies that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $U_0^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  is a continuous random field. This establishes item (i) in the base case n = 0. For the induction step  $\mathbb{N}_0 \ni (n-1) \dashrightarrow n \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and assume that for every  $k \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n-1\}, \theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $U_k^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is a continuous random field. This, the hypothesis that  $f \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ , (3.3), and, e.g., Hutzenthaler et al. [30, Item (i) in Lemma 2.9] (applied for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, \theta \in \Theta$  with  $d \curvearrowleft d$ ,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Note that for every  $\mathcal{A} \subseteq 2^{\Omega}$  it holds that  $\sigma(\mathcal{A})$  is a sigma-algebra on  $\Omega$  and note that for every  $\mathcal{A} \subseteq 2^{\Omega}$  and every sigma-algebra  $\mathcal{B}$  on  $\Omega$  with  $\mathcal{A} \subseteq \mathcal{B}$  it holds that  $\sigma(\mathcal{A}) \subseteq \mathcal{B}$ .

 $T \curvearrowleft T, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}) \curvearrowleft (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}), F \curvearrowleft F, U \curvearrowleft U_k^{\theta}$  in the notation of [30, Item (i) of Lemma 2.9]) imply that for all  $k \in \{0, 1, \dots, n-1\}, \theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \ni (t,x,\omega) \mapsto \left[ F\left([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \ni (s,y) \mapsto U_k^\theta(s,y,\omega) \in \mathbb{R} \right) \right] (t,x) \in \mathbb{R}$$
(3.6)

is a continuous random field. Combining this, the hypothesis that  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ , the fact that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $W^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  and  $\mathcal{U}^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T]$  are continuous random fields, (3.5), Hutzenthaler et al. [31, Lemma 2.14], and Beck et al. [1, Lemma 2.4] proves that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ it holds that  $U_n^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a continuous random field. Induction thus establishes item (i). Next note that (3.6), Beck et al. [1, Lemma 2.4], and item (i) assure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $F(U_n^{\theta})$  is  $(\mathcal{B}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d) \otimes \sigma(U_n^{\theta}))/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$ -measurable. This, (3.5), the fact that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $W^{\theta}$  is  $(\mathcal{B}([0,T]) \otimes \sigma(W^{\theta}))/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -measurable, the fact that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ it holds that  $\mathcal{U}^{\theta}$  is  $(\mathcal{B}([0,T]) \otimes \sigma(\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}))/\mathcal{B}([0,T])$ -measurable, and induction on  $\mathbb{N}_0$  prove item (ii). Moreover, observe that item (ii) and the fact that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $(\mathcal{U}^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}, (W^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}, (W^{(\theta,\vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}$  $W^{\theta}$ , and  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}$  are independent establish item (iii). Furthermore, note that item (ii) and the fact that for all  $i, k, \mathfrak{i}, \mathfrak{k} \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  with  $(i, k) \neq (\mathfrak{i}, \mathfrak{k})$  it holds that  $((\mathcal{U}^{(\theta, i, k, \vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta}, (W^{(\theta, i, k, \vartheta)})_{\vartheta \in \Theta})$  and  $((\mathcal{U}^{(\theta,i,\mathfrak{k},\vartheta)})_{\vartheta\in\Theta}, (W^{(\theta,i,\mathfrak{k},\vartheta)})_{\vartheta\in\Theta})$  are independent establish item (iv). In addition, observe that the fact that (3.5) implies that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $U_0^{\theta}(t,x) = 0$ , the hypothesis that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions, the hypothesis that  $(\mathfrak{u}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$ are i.i.d. random variables, items (i), (ii), (iii), and (iv), Hutzenthaler et al. [30, Corollary 2.5], and induction on  $\mathbb{N}_0$  establish item (v). The proof of Lemma 3.3 is thus complete. 

#### 3.3 Integrability properties of MLP approximations

**Lemma 3.4.** Assume Setting 3.2. Then it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $s \in [0,T]$ ,  $t \in [s,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{\theta}(t,x+W_{t-s}^{\theta})|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[|g(x+W_{t-s}^{\theta})|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{n}^{\theta}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta},x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta}-t}^{\theta})|\right] + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{\theta}(r,x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{n}^{\theta}))(r,x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr < \infty.$$

$$(3.7)$$

Proof of Lemma 3.4. Throughout this proof let  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  and assume without loss of generality that  $T \in (0, \infty)$ . Note that (3.2), the fact that for all  $r, a, b \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $(a + b)^r \leq 2^{\max\{r-1,0\}}(a^r + b^r)$ , and the fact that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $\mathbb{E}[||W_T^{\theta}||^p] < \infty$  assure that for all  $s \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [s, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left|g(x+W_{t-s}^{\theta})\right|\right] \le \mathbb{E}\left[\mathfrak{L}\left(1+\|x+W_{t-s}^{\theta}\|^{p}\right)\right] \le \mathfrak{L}\left[1+2^{\max\{p-1,0\}}\left(\|x\|^{p}+\mathbb{E}\left[\|W_{T}^{\theta}\|^{p}\right]\right)\right] < \infty.$$
(3.8)

Next we claim that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $s \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [s, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left|U_{n}^{\theta}(t,x+W_{t-s}^{\theta})\right|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[\left|(F(U_{n}^{\theta}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta},x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta}-t}^{\theta})\right|\right] \\
+ \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|U_{n}^{\theta}(r,x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})\right|\right] dr + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|(F(U_{n}^{\theta}))(r,x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})\right|\right] dr < \infty.$$
(3.9)

We now prove (3.9) by induction on  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . For the base case n = 0 note that the fact that (3.5) implies that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that  $U_0^{\theta}(t, x) = 0$  ensures that for all  $s \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [s, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|U_0^{\theta}(t, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta})|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_0^{\theta}))(\mathcal{U}_t^{\theta}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{\theta}-t}^{\theta})|\right] \\
+ \int_s^T \mathbb{E}\left[|U_0^{\theta}(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr + \int_s^T \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_0^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr \qquad (3.10) \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(0))(\mathcal{U}_t^{\theta}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{\theta}-t}^{\theta})|\right] + \int_s^T \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(0))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr.$$

In addition, observe that (3.2), (3.3), and (3.8) guarantee that for all  $s \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [s, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|(F(0))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta}-t}^{\theta})|\right] + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(0))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr$$

$$\leq \mathbb{E}\left[\mathfrak{L}\left(1 + \|x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta}-t}^{\theta}\|^{p}\right)\right] + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\mathfrak{L}\left(1 + \|x + W_{r-s}^{\theta}\|^{p}\right)\right] dr$$

$$\leq (T+1) \sup_{r \in [0,T]} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\mathfrak{L}\left(1 + \|x + W_{r}^{\theta}\|^{p}\right)\right]\right) < \infty.$$
(3.11)

Combining this and (3.10) establishes (3.9) in the base case n = 0. For the induction step  $\mathbb{N}_0 \ni (n-1) \dashrightarrow n \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and assume that for all  $k \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n-1\}, s \in [0, T], t \in [s, T], \theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{k}^{\theta}(t,x+W_{t-s}^{\theta})|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{k}^{\theta}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta},x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{\theta}-t}^{\theta})|\right] + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|U_{k}^{\theta}(r,x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{k}^{\theta}))(r,x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr < \infty.$$
(3.12)

Observe that (3.5) and the triangle inequality demonstrate that for all  $s \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [s, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{\theta}(t, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta})|\right] \leq \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}(n)}}{m^{n}} \left[\sum_{i=1}^{m^{n}} \mathbb{E}\left[|g(x + W_{t-s}^{\theta} + W_{T-t}^{(\theta,0,-i)})|\right]\right] + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{m^{n-i}} \left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i}^{(\theta,i,k)}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta} + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{(\theta,i,k)})|\right] + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i-1}^{(\theta,-i,k)}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta} + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{(\theta,i,k)})|\right]\right].$$
(3.13)

Next note that (3.8) and the fact that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions imply that for all  $s \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [s, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $i \in \mathbb{Z}$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\big[|g(x+W_{t-s}^{\theta}+W_{T-t}^{(\theta,0,i)})|\big] = \mathbb{E}\big[|g(x+W_{(t-s)+(T-t)}^{\theta})|\big] = \mathbb{E}\big[|g(x+W_{T-s}^{\theta})|\big] < \infty.$$
(3.14)

Furthermore, observe that (3.12), Lemma 3.3, the fact that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions, the fact that  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are i.i.d. random variables, the hypothesis that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$ and  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, the hypothesis that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $r \in (0, 1)$  it holds that  $\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \leq r) = r$ , Hutzenthaler et al. [31, Lemma 2.15], and Hutzenthaler et al. [31, Lemma 3.7] guarantee that for all  $i \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n-1\}, k \in \mathbb{Z}, s \in [0, T], t \in [s, T], \theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$(T-t) \mathbb{E} \left[ |(F(U_{i}^{(\theta,i,k)}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta} + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{(\theta,i,k)})| \right]$$

$$= \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |(F(U_{i}^{(\theta,i,k)}))(r, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta} + W_{r-t}^{(\theta,i,k)})| \right] dr$$

$$= \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |(F(U_{i}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta} + W_{r-t}^{\theta})| \right] dr = \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |(F(U_{i}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta})| \right] dr < \infty.$$
(3.15)

Combining this, (3.12), (3.13), and (3.14) establishes that for all  $s \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [s, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$\begin{split} & \mathbb{E}\big[|U_n^{\theta}(t, x + W_{t-s}^{\theta})|\big] \le \left(\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{m^{n-i}} \left[\sum_{k=1}^{T} \int_t^T \mathbb{E}\big[|(F(U_i^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\big] dr \right] + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) \int_t^T \mathbb{E}\big[|(F(U_{i-1}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\big] dr \bigg] \right) + \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{m^n} \Big[\sum_{i=1}^{m^n} \mathbb{E}\big[|g(x + W_{T-s}^{\theta})|\big]\Big] \end{split}$$

$$= \left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i-1}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr\right] + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E}\left[|g(x + W_{T-s}^{\theta})|\right] \\ \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E}\left[|g(x + W_{T-s}^{\theta})|\right] + 2\left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr\right] < \infty.$$

$$(3.16)$$

This implies that for all  $s \in [0, T], \theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$\int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|U_{n}^{\theta}(r, x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})\right|\right] dr \leq (T-s) \sup_{r \in [s,T]} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|U_{n}^{\theta}(r, x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})\right|\right]$$

$$\leq (T-s) \left(\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E}\left[\left|g(x+W_{T-s}^{\theta})\right|\right] + 2\left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[\left|(F(U_{i}^{\theta}))(r, x+W_{r-s}^{\theta})\right|\right] dr\right]\right) < \infty.$$
(3.17)

Combining this, the triangle inequality, (3.2), (3.3), and (3.11) proves that for all  $s \in [0, T], \theta \in \Theta$  it holds that

$$\int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{n}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr$$

$$\leq \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{n}^{\theta}) - F(0))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(0))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr$$

$$\leq L \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{\theta}(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr + \int_{s}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(0))(r, x + W_{r-s}^{\theta})|\right] dr < \infty.$$
(3.18)

This, (3.16), (3.17), and induction prove (3.9). Combining (3.9) with (3.8) therefore establishes (3.7). The proof of Lemma 3.4 is thus complete.

#### 3.4 Expectations of MLP approximations

Lemma 3.5. Assume Setting 3.2. Then

(i) it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $(F(U_n^{(\theta, n, k)}))(\mathcal{U}_t^{(\theta, n, k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{(\theta, n, k)} - t}^{(\theta, n, k)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)(F(U_{n-1}^{(\theta, -n, k)}))(\mathcal{U}_t^{(\theta, n, k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{(\theta, n, k)} - t}^{(\theta, n, k)}), k \in \mathbb{Z}$ , are i.i.d. random variables,

(ii) it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(t,x)|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[|g(x+W_{T-t}^{(0,0,-1)})|\right] + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}, x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}-t}^{(0,i,1)})|\right] < \infty,$$
(3.19)

(iii) it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[U_{n}^{0}(t,x)\right] = \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E}\left[g\left(x + W_{T-t}^{(0,0,-1)}\right)\right] + (T-t) \left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[(F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}-t}^{(0,i,1)})\right]\right],$$
(3.20)

and

(iv) it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$(T-t) \mathbb{E}\left[ |(F(U_n^{\theta}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)F(U_{n-1}^{\theta}))(\mathcal{U}_t^{\theta}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{\theta}-t}^{\theta})| \right]$$
  
=  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[ |(F(U_n^{\theta}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)F(U_{n-1}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-t}^{\theta})| \right] dr < \infty.$  (3.21)

Proof of Lemma 3.5. Throughout this proof let  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . Observe that Lemma 3.3, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are i.i.d. random variables, the hypothesis that  $(\mathcal{W}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions, Hutzenthaler et al. [30, Corollary 2.5], and Hutzenthaler et al. [30, Item (i) of Lemma 2.6] (applied for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, \theta \in \Theta$  with  $d \curvearrowleft d, T \curvearrowleft T, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}) \curvearrowleft (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}), F \backsim F, U \backsim U_n^{\theta}$  in the notation of [30, Item (i) of Lemma 2.6]) imply that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\left(F(U_n^{(\theta,n,k)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)F(U_{n-1}^{(\theta,-n,k)})\right)\left(\mathcal{U}_t^{(\theta,n,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{(\theta,n,k)}-t}^{(\theta,n,k)}\right), \ k \in \mathbb{Z},\tag{3.22}$$

are i.i.d. random variables. This establishes item (i). Next note that the triangle inequality, Lemma 3.3, Lemma 3.4, (3.3), (3.5), and the fact that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions guarantee that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(t,x)|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[|g(x+W_{T-t}^{(0,0,-1)})|\right] \\
+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}, x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}-t}^{(0,i,1)})|\right] \\
\leq \mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(t,x)|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[|g(x+W_{T-t}^{(0,0,-1)})|\right] + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}, x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}-t}^{(0,i,1)})|\right] \\
+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}, x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}-t}^{(0,i,1)})|\right] \\
\leq \mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(t,x)|\right] + \mathbb{E}\left[|g(x+W_{T-t}^{0})|\right] + 2\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[|(F(U_{i}^{0}))(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{0}, x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{0}-t}^{0})|\right] < \infty.$$
(3.23)

This establishes item (ii). Furthermore, observe that item (i), item (ii), Lemma 3.3, (3.3), (3.5), and the fact that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions ensure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[U_{n}^{0}(t,x)\right] = \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{m^{n}} \left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n}} \mathbb{E}\left[g(x+W_{T-t}^{(0,0,-k)})\right]\right] 
+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{m^{n-i}} \left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}} \mathbb{E}\left[\left(F(U_{i}^{(0,i,k)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,k)})\right)\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,k)}, x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,k)}-t}^{(0,i,k)}\right)\right]\right] 
= \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E}\left[g(x+W_{T-t}^{(0,0,-1)})\right] 
+ (T-t) \left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}\left[\left(F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)})\right)\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}, x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(0,i,1)}-t}^{(0,i,1)}\right)\right]\right].$$
(3.24)

This establishes item (iii). In addition, observe that item (i), item (ii), Lemma 3.3, the fact that  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta\in\Theta}$  are i.i.d. random variables, the hypothesis that for all  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $r \in (0, 1)$  it holds that  $\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \leq r) = r$ , and Hutzenthaler et al. [31, Lemma 3.7] demonstrate that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  it holds that

$$(T-t) \mathbb{E} \left[ |(F(U_n^{\theta}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)F(U_{n-1}^{\theta}))(\mathcal{U}_t^{\theta}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{\theta}-t}^{\theta})| \right]$$
  
=  $\int_t^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |(F(U_n^{\theta}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)F(U_{n-1}^{\theta}))(r, x + W_{r-t}^{\theta})| \right] dr < \infty.$  (3.25)

This establishes item (iv). The proof of Lemma 3.5 is thus complete.

#### 3.5 Monte Carlo approximations

**Lemma 3.6.** Let  $p \in (2, \infty)$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, and let  $X_i: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ , be i.i.d. random variables with  $\mathbb{E}[|X_1|] < \infty$ . Then it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbb{E}[X_1] - \frac{1}{n} \left(\sum_{i=1}^n X_i\right)|^p\right]\right)^{1/p} \le \left[\frac{p-1}{n}\right]^{1/2} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|X_1 - \mathbb{E}[X_1]|^p\right]\right)^{1/p}.$$
(3.26)

Proof of Lemma 3.6. First, observe that the hypothesis that for all  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$  it holds that  $X_i: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  are i.i.d. random variables assures that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbb{E}[X_1] - \frac{1}{n}(\sum_{i=1}^n X_i)|^p\right] = \mathbb{E}\left[|\frac{1}{n}(\sum_{i=1}^n (\mathbb{E}[X_1] - X_i))|^p\right] = n^{-p} \mathbb{E}\left[|\sum_{i=1}^n (\mathbb{E}[X_i] - X_i)|^p\right]. \quad (3.27)$$

Combining this, the fact that for all  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$  it holds that  $X_i: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  are i.i.d. random variables, and, e.g., [43, Theorem 2.1] (applied with  $p \curvearrowleft p$ ,  $(S_i)_{i \in \{0,1,...,n\}} \curvearrowleft (\sum_{k=1}^{i} (\mathbb{E}[X_k] - X_k))_{i \in \{0,1,...,n\}}$ ,  $(X_i)_{i \in \{1,2,...,n\}} \curvearrowleft (\mathbb{E}[X_i] - X_i)_{i \in \{1,2,...,n\}}$  in the notation of [43, Theorem 2.1]) ensures that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbb{E}[X_{1}] - \frac{1}{n}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{i}\right)|^{p}\right]\right)^{2/p} = \frac{1}{n^{2}}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\sum_{i=1}^{n}(\mathbb{E}[X_{i}] - X_{i})|^{p}\right]\right)^{2/p} \\
\leq \frac{(p-1)}{n^{2}}\left[\sum_{i=1}^{n}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbb{E}[X_{i}] - X_{i}|^{p}\right]\right)^{2/p}\right] = \frac{(p-1)}{n^{2}}\left[n\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbb{E}[X_{1}] - X_{1}|^{p}\right]\right)^{2/p}\right] \\
= \frac{(p-1)}{n}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbb{E}[X_{1}] - X_{1}|^{p}\right]\right)^{2/p}.$$
(3.28)

The proof of Lemma 3.6 is thus complete.

**Corollary 3.7.** Let  $p \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, and let  $X_i: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ , be i.i.d. random variables with  $\mathbb{E}[|X_1|] < \infty$ . Then it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbb{E}[X_1] - \frac{1}{n}(\sum_{i=1}^n X_i)|^p\right]\right)^{1/p} \le \left[\frac{p-1}{n}\right]^{1/2} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|X_1 - \mathbb{E}[X_1]|^p\right]\right)^{1/p}.$$
(3.29)

*Proof of Corollary 3.7.* Observe that, e.g., Grohs et al. [21, Lemma 2.3] and Lemma 3.6 establish (3.29). The proof of Corollary 3.7 is thus complete.

**Corollary 3.8.** Let  $p \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, and let  $X_i: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ , be i.i.d. random variables with  $\mathbb{E}[|X_1|] < \infty$ . Then

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbb{E}[X_1] - \frac{1}{n} (\sum_{i=1}^n X_i)|^p\right]\right)^{1/p} \le \frac{\Re_p \sqrt{p-1}}{n^{1/2}} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|X_1|^p\right]\right)^{1/p}$$
(3.30)

(cf. Definition 3.1).

*Proof of Corollary 3.8.* Note that Definition 3.1 and Corollary 3.7 demonstrate that (3.30) holds. The proof of Corollary 3.8 is thus complete.

#### 3.6 Recursive error bounds for MLP approximations

**Lemma 3.9.** Assume Setting 3.2. Then it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|U_{n}^{0}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})-\mathbb{E}\big[U_{n}^{0}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})\big]\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \leq \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)\mathfrak{m}}{m^{n/2}}\left[\left(\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|g(x+W_{T}^{0})\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}+(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\left(\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|f(s,x+W_{s}^{0},0)\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big]\,ds\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right] \right. (3.31) \\ +\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}\frac{L(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\mathfrak{m}}{m^{(n-i)/2}}\left[\left(\mathbb{1}_{(0,n)}(i)+\mathbb{1}_{[0,n-1)}(i)\,m^{1/2}\right)\left(\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|(U_{i}^{0}-u)(s,x+W_{s}^{0})\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big]\,ds\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right].$$

Proof of Lemma 3.9. Throughout this proof let  $\mathbf{G}_k \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}, \ k \in \mathbb{Z}$ , satisfy for all  $k \in \mathbb{Z}, t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbf{G}_{k}(t,x) = g(x + W_{T-t}^{(0,0,-k)})$$
(3.32)

and let  $\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{j,k}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $n, i, j, k \in \mathbb{Z}$ , satisfy for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $i \in \{0, 1, \dots, n-1\}$ ,  $j, k \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{j,k}(t,x) = \left(F(U_i^{(0,j,k)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-j,k)})\right)\left(\mathcal{U}_t^{(0,j,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{(0,j,k)}-t}^{(0,j,k)}\right).$$
(3.33)

Observe that the hypothesis that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions and the hypothesis that  $g \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  assure that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $(\mathbf{G}_k(t, x))_{k \in \mathbb{Z}}$  are i.i.d. random variables. This and Corollary 3.8 (applied for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  with  $p \curvearrowleft \mathfrak{p}, n \backsim m^n, (X_k)_{k \in \{1,2,\ldots,m^n\}} \curvearrowleft (\mathbf{G}_k(t,x))_{k \in \{1,2,\ldots,m^n\}}$  in the notation of Corollary 3.8) ensure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\frac{1}{m^{n}}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n}}\mathbf{G}_{k}(t,x)\right]-\mathbb{E}\left[\mathbf{G}_{1}(t,x)\right]\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}}{m^{n/2}}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\mathbf{G}_{1}(t,x)\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}.$$
(3.34)

Next note that item (i) of Lemma 3.5 and Corollary 3.8 (applied for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $i \in \{0, 1, ..., n-1\}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  with  $p \curvearrowleft \mathfrak{p}$ ,  $n \curvearrowleft m^{n-i}$ ,  $(X_k)_{k \in \{1,2,\ldots,m^{n-i}\}} \curvearrowleft (\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,k}(t,x))_{k \in \{1,2,\ldots,m^{n-i}\}}$  in the notation of Corollary 3.8) demonstrate that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $i \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n-1\}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\frac{1}{m^{n-i}}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}}\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,k}(t,x)\right] - \mathbb{E}\left[\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,1}(t,x)\right]\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \le \frac{\mathfrak{m}}{m^{(n-i)/2}}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,1}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}.$$
(3.35)

Combining this, (3.5), (3.32), (3.33), (3.34), item (iii) of Lemma 3.5, and the triangle inequality implies that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|U_{n}^{0}(t,x)-\mathbb{E}\left[U_{n}^{0}(t,x)\right]\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\left(\frac{1_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{m^{n}}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n}}\mathbf{G}_{k}(t,x)\right]+\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}\frac{(T-t)}{m^{n-i}}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}}\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,k}(t,x)\right]\right)\right] - \left(\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)\mathbb{E}\left[\mathbf{G}_{1}(t,x)\right]+\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}(T-t)\mathbb{E}\left[\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,1}(t,x)\right]\right]^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\frac{1}{m^{n}}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n}}\mathbf{G}_{k}(t,x)\right]-\mathbb{E}\left[\mathbf{G}_{1}(t,x)\right]\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1}(T-t)\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\frac{1}{m^{n-i}}\left[\sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}}\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,k}(t,x)\right]-\mathbb{E}\left[\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,1}(t,x)\right]\right]^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ \leq \frac{1_{\mathbb{N}}(n)\mathfrak{m}}{m^{n/2}}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\mathbf{G}_{1}(t,x)\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1}\frac{(T-t)\mathfrak{m}}{m^{(n-i)/2}}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,1}(t,x)\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}.$$
(3.36)

Moreover, observe that (3.33) and items (i) and (iv) of Lemma 3.5 assure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)\mathfrak{m}}{\mathfrak{m}^{(n-i)/2}} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,1}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\mathfrak{m}}{\mathfrak{m}^{(n-i)/2}} \left( (T-t) \mathbb{E} \left[ |\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,1}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\mathfrak{m}}{\mathfrak{m}^{(n-i)/2}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| \left( F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{0,-i,1}) \right) \left( s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)} \right) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}.$$

$$(3.37)$$

Furthermore, note that (3.3), (3.5), and the triangle inequality guarantee that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}_{\mathfrak{m}}}}{m^{(n-i)/2}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| \left( F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)}) \right) \left(s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)}\right) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ \leq \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}_{\mathfrak{m}}}}{m^{n/2}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| f(s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,0,1)}, 0) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ + \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}_{\mathfrak{m}}}}{m^{(n-i)/2}} \Big[ \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| \left( F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}) - F(u) \right) \left(s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)}\right) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ + \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| \left( F(u) - F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)}) \right) \left(s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)}\right) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \Big].$$

$$(3.38)$$

Combining this, Lemma 3.3, (3.2), (3.3), (3.32), (3.36), (3.37), and the fact that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions demonstrates that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{split} & \left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| U_{n}^{0}(t,x) - \mathbb{E} \big[ U_{n}^{0}(t,x) \big] \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \leq \frac{1_{\mathbb{N}}(n)\mathfrak{m}}{m^{n/2}} \Big( \mathbb{E} \big[ |\mathbf{G}_{1}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \big] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)\mathfrak{m}}{m^{(n-i)/2}} \Big( \mathbb{E} \big[ |\mathbf{F}_{n,i}^{i,1}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \big] \Big)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ & \leq \frac{1_{\mathbb{N}}(n)\mathfrak{m}}{m^{n/2}} \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| g \big( x + W_{T-t}^{1} \big) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + (T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| f (s,x + W_{s-t}^{(0,0,1)},0) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \Big)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \\ & + \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \frac{L(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}\mathfrak{m}}}{m^{(n-i)/2}} \left[ \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| (U_{i}^{(0,i,1)} - u \big) (s,x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)}) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \Big)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \\ & + \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| (u - U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)}) (s,x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)}) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \Big)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \\ & = \frac{1_{\mathbb{N}}(n)\mathfrak{m}}{m^{n/2}} \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| g \big( x + W_{T-t}^{0} \big) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + (T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| f (s,x + W_{s-t}^{0},0) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \Big)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \\ & + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{L(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}\mathfrak{m}}}{m^{(n-i)/2}} \left[ \left( 1_{(0,n)}(i) + 1_{[0,n-1)}(i) m^{1/2} \right) \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| (U_{i}^{0} - u) \big( s,x + W_{s-t}^{0} \big) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \Big)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right]. \end{split}$$

This and the fact that  $W^0$  has independent increments ensure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| U_n^0(t, x + W_t^0) - \mathbb{E} \big[ U_n^0(t, x + W_t^0) \big] \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}$$

$$\leq \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}^{(n)\mathfrak{m}}}}{m^{n/2}} \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| g \big( x + W_T^0 \big) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + (T - t)^{(\mathfrak{p} - 1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| f (s, x + W_s^0, 0) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right]$$

$$+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{L(T - t)^{(\mathfrak{p} - 1)/\mathfrak{p}\mathfrak{m}}}{m^{(n-i)/2}} \left[ \left( \mathbb{1}_{(0,n)}(i) + \mathbb{1}_{[0,n-1)}(i) \, m^{1/2} \right) \left( \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \Big[ \left| (U_i^0 - u) \big( s, x + W_{s-t}^0 \big) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right].$$

$$(3.40)$$

The proof of Lemma 3.9 is thus complete.

**Lemma 3.10.** Assume Setting 3.2. Then it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\begin{split} & \left(\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|U_{n}^{0}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})-u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ & \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\exp(L(T-t))}{m^{n/2}}\Bigg[\left(\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|g(x+W_{T}^{0})\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}+(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\left(\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|f(s,x+W_{s}^{0},0)\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big]\,ds\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\Big] \\ & +\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}\frac{L(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\mathfrak{m}}{m^{(n-i)/2}}\Bigg[\left(\mathbbm{1}_{(0,n)}(i)+m^{1/2}\right)\left(\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\Big[\left|(U_{i}^{0}-u)(s,x+W_{s}^{0})\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big]\,ds\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\Bigg]. \end{split}$$
(3.41)

Proof of Lemma 3.10. First, observe that Lemma 3.4, Corollary 2.5, and the triangle inequality ensure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |U_n^0(t,x) - u(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}$$
  
 
$$\leq \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |U_n^0(t,x) - \mathbb{E} [U_n^0(t,x)]|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |\mathbb{E} [U_n^0(t,x)] - u(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}.$$
 (3.42)

Next note that items (ii), (iii), and (iv) of Lemma 3.5, the fact that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions, and (3.5) demonstrate that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[U_n^0(t,x)\right] = \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E}\left[g(x + W_{T-t}^{(0,0,-1)})\right]$$

$$+ (T-t) \left[ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mathbb{E} \left[ (F(U_i^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)})) (\mathcal{U}_t^{(0,i,1)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_t^{(0,i,1)}-t}^{(0,i,1)}) \right] \right]$$
(3.43)  
$$= \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E} \left[ g(x + W_{T-t}^0) \right] + \left[ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \int_t^T \mathbb{E} \left[ (F(U_i^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)})) (s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)}) \right] ds \right].$$

In addition, observe that (3.3), the fact that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent standard Brownian motions, the fact that  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are i.i.d. random variables, items (iii) and (v) of Lemma 3.3, and [30, Lemma 2.2] prove that for all  $i \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $s \in [t, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left(F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)})\right)(s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)})\right] \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[\left(F(U_{i}^{(0,i,1)})\right)(s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)})\right] - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)\mathbb{E}\left[\left(F(U_{i-1}^{(0,-i,1)})\right)(s, x + W_{s-t}^{(0,i,1)})\right] \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[\left(F(U_{i}^{0})\right)(s, x + W_{s-t}^{0})\right] - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)\mathbb{E}\left[\left(F(U_{i-1}^{0})\right)(s, x + W_{s-t}^{0})\right].$$
(3.44)

Combining this, Lemma 3.4, and (3.43) yields that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[U_{n}^{0}(t,x)\right] = \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \mathbb{E}\left[g(x+W_{T-t}^{0})\right] \\
+ \left[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \int_{t}^{T} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[(F(U_{i}^{0}))(s,x+W_{s-t}^{0})\right] - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) \mathbb{E}\left[(F(U_{i-1}^{0}))(s,x+W_{s-t}^{0})\right]\right) ds\right] \\
= \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \left[\mathbb{E}\left[g(x+W_{T-t}^{0})\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[(F(U_{n-1}^{0}))(s,x+W_{s-t}^{0})\right] ds\right].$$
(3.45)

This and (3.4) show that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$u(t,x) - \mathbb{E}\left[U_n^0(t,x)\right] = \begin{cases} u(t,x) & : n = 0\\ \int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[(F(u) - F(U_{n-1}^0))(s,x + W_{s-t}^0)\right] ds & : n \in \mathbb{N} \end{cases}.$$
 (3.46)

This, (3.2), (3.3), Corollary 2.5, the triangle inequality, Jensen's inequality, Fubini's theorem, and the fact that  $W^0$  has independent increments assure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |\mathbb{E}[U_{n}^{0}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})] - u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{1}_{\{0\}}(n) \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ \left| \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ (F(u) - F(U_{n-1}^{0}))(s,x+W_{s}^{0}) \right] ds \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{1}_{\{0\}}(n) \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |(F(u) - F(U_{n-1}^{0}))(s,x+W_{s}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} ds$$

$$\leq \mathbb{1}_{\{0\}}(n) \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) L \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |(u-U_{n-1}^{0})(s,x+W_{s}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} ds.$$

Next observe that Hölder's inequality ensures that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |(u - U_{n-1}^{0})(s, x + W_{s}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} ds = \left( \left[ \int_{t}^{T} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |(u - U_{n-1}^{0})(s, x + W_{s}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} ds \right]^{\mathfrak{p}} \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\
\leq \left( (T - t)^{\mathfrak{p} - 1} \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |(u - U_{n-1}^{0})(s, x + W_{s}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\
= (T - t)^{(\mathfrak{p} - 1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E} \left[ |(u - U_{n-1}^{0})(s, x + W_{s}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}.$$
(3.48)

Combining this, Lemma 2.3, and (3.47) demonstrates that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|\mathbb{E}\left[U_n^0(t, x + W_t^0)\right] - u(t, x + W_t^0)\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{1}_{\{0\}}(n) \exp\left(L(T-t)\right) \left[ \left( \mathbb{E}\left[ |g(x+W_T)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + (T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[ |f(s,x+W_s,0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \\ + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) L(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[ |(u-U_{n-1}^0)(s,x+W_s^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}.$$
(3.49)

This, Lemma 3.9, (3.42), and the fact that  $\mathfrak{m} \in [1, \infty)$  guarantee that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{split} & \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})-u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ & \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\exp(L(T-t))}{m^{n/2}} \left[\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|g(x+W_{T}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + (T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left(\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\left[|f(s,x+W_{s}^{0},0)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]ds\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right] \\ & + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{L(T-t)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\mathfrak{m}}{m^{(n-i)/2}} \left[\left(\mathbbm{1}_{(0,n)}(i)+m^{1/2}\right)\left(\int_{t}^{T}\mathbb{E}\left[|(U_{i-1}^{0}-u)(s,x+W_{s}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]ds\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right]. \end{split}$$
proof of Lemma 3.10 is thus complete.

The proof of Lemma 3.10 is thus complete.

**Lemma 3.11.** It holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  that

$$\left[\frac{n}{3}\right]^{n} \le \left[\frac{n}{e}\right]^{n} < e\left[\frac{n}{e}\right]^{n} < \frac{e}{2^{1/2}} \left[\frac{n}{e}\right]^{n+1/2} \le n! \le e\left[\frac{n}{e}\right]^{n+1/2} < e\left[\frac{n+1}{e}\right]^{n+1}$$
(3.51)

and

$$n^{n} \le 2^{-1/2} e^{1/2} n^{n+1/2} \le (n!) e^{n} \le e^{1/2} n^{n+1/2} \le (n+1)^{(n+1)}.$$
(3.52)

Proof of Lemma 3.11. Throughout this proof let  $f: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  satisfy for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  that f(x) = $(x-\frac{1}{2})(\ln(x)-\ln(x-1))$ . Observe that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\ln(n!) = \ln(n \cdot (n-1) \cdot \ldots \cdot 2 \cdot 1) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \ln(k)$$
  
=  $\sum_{k=2}^{n} \left[ \int_{k-1}^{k} \ln(x) \, dx + \left( \ln(k) - \int_{k-1}^{k} \ln(x) \, dx \right) \right].$  (3.53)

In addition, note that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\ln(k) - \int_{k-1}^{k} \ln(x) \, dx = \ln(k) - \left[ \left( k \ln(k) - k \right) - \left( (k-1) \ln(k-1) - (k-1) \right) \right]$$
  
= 1 - (k - 1) \left( \ln(k) - \ln(k - 1) \right). (3.54)

This and (3.53) yield that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\ln(n!) = \sum_{k=2}^{n} \int_{k-1}^{k} \ln(x) \, dx + \sum_{k=2}^{n} \left[ 1 - (k-1) \left( \ln(k) - \ln(k-1) \right) \right]$$
  
=  $\int_{1}^{n} \ln(x) \, dx + \sum_{k=2}^{n} \left[ 1 - (k-1) \left( \ln(k) - \ln(k-1) \right) \right]$   
=  $n \ln(n) - n + 1 + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=2}^{n} \left( \ln(k) - \ln(k-1) \right) + \sum_{k=2}^{n} \left[ 1 - (k - \frac{1}{2}) \left( \ln(k) - \ln(k-1) \right) \right]$   
=  $(n + \frac{1}{2}) \ln(n) - n + 1 + \sum_{k=2}^{n} \left[ 1 - f(k) \right].$  (3.55)

Next observe that the fact that for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that  $f(x) = (x - \frac{1}{2})(\ln(x) - \ln(x - 1))$ implies that for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$f'(x) = \left(\ln(x) - \ln(x-1)\right) + \left(x - \frac{1}{2}\right)\left(\frac{1}{x} - \frac{1}{x-1}\right).$$
(3.56)

This ensures that for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$f''(x) = 2\left(\frac{1}{x} - \frac{1}{x-1}\right) - (x - \frac{1}{2})\left(\frac{1}{x^2} - \frac{1}{(x-1)^2}\right)$$
  
$$= \frac{2}{x^2(x-1)^2} \left[2\left(x(x-1)^2 - x^2(x-1)\right) - (x - \frac{1}{2})\left((x-1)^2 - x^2\right)\right]$$
  
$$= \frac{2}{x^2(x-1)^2} \left[-2x(x-1) + (x - \frac{1}{2})(2x-1)\right] = \frac{1}{x^2(x-1)^2} > 0.$$
  
(3.57)

Combining this and (3.56) shows that for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that f' is increasing. This and the fact that (3.56) implies that  $\lim_{x\to\infty} f'(x) = 0$  demonstrates that for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that  $f'(x) \in (-\infty, 0]$ . Hence, we obtain that for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that f is non-increasing. Combining this and the fact that  $\lim_{x\to\infty} f(x) = 1$  assures that for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that  $f(x) \in [1, \infty)$ . This and (3.55) guarantee that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\ln(n!) = (n + \frac{1}{2})\ln(n) - n + 1 + \sum_{k=2}^{n} [1 - f(k)] \le (n + \frac{1}{2})\ln(n) - n + 1.$$
(3.58)

Furthermore, note that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\sum_{k=2}^{n} [1 - f(k)] = \sum_{k=2}^{n} \left[ 1 - (k - \frac{1}{2}) \left( \ln(k) - \ln(k - 1) \right) \right]$$
  
=  $\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}} (n - 1) \left[ (n - 1) - (n - \frac{1}{2}) \ln(n) + \ln((n - 1)!) \right].$  (3.59)

Combining this, the fact that for all  $x \in [2, \infty)$  it holds that f is non-increasing, and (3.55) ensures that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\sum_{k=2}^{n} [1 - f(k)] = \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n-1) \left[ (n-1) - (n-\frac{1}{2}) \ln(n) + \ln((n-1)!) \right]$$
  
=  $\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n-1) \left[ \ln((n-1)!) - \left( (n-\frac{1}{2}) \ln(n-1) - (n-1) + 1 \right) + 1 - (n-\frac{1}{2}) \ln(n) + (n-\frac{1}{2}) \ln(n-1) \right]$   
 $\geq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n-1) [1 - f(n)] \geq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n-1) [1 - \frac{3}{2} \ln(2)] \geq -\frac{1}{2} \ln(2).$  (3.60)

This and (3.55) show that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\ln(n!) = (n + \frac{1}{2})\ln(n) - n + 1 + \sum_{k=2}^{n} [1 - f(k)] \ge (n + \frac{1}{2})\ln(n) - n + 1 - \frac{1}{2}\ln(2).$$
(3.61)

Combining this and (3.58) proves that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\frac{n^{n}}{\exp(n-1)} \leq 2^{-1/2} \frac{n^{(n+1/2)}}{\exp(n-1/2)} = \exp\left((n+1/2)\ln(n) - n + 1 - \ln(2^{1/2})\right) \leq n! 
\leq \exp\left((n+1/2)\ln(n) - n + 1\right) = \frac{n^{(n+1/2)}}{\exp(n-1)} \leq \frac{(n+1)^{(n+1)}}{\exp(n)}.$$
(3.62)

The proof of Lemma 3.11 is thus complete.

**Lemma 3.12.** Let  $\lfloor \cdot \rfloor : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{Z}$  satisfy for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $\lfloor x \rfloor = \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z} : n \leq x\}$ . Then for all  $m \in [1, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\max_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0} \frac{m^{n/2}}{n!} \le \frac{m^{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor/2}}{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor!} < \frac{\exp(m^{1/2})}{(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor)^{1/2}} \le \exp(m^{1/2}).$$
(3.63)

Proof of Lemma 3.12. Throughout this proof let  $m \in [1, \infty)$ , let  $\lceil \cdot \rceil \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{Z}$  satisfy for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $\lceil x \rceil = \min\{n \in \mathbb{Z} \colon x \leq n\}$ , and let  $f \colon \mathbb{N}_0 \to \mathbb{R}$  satisfy for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that  $f(n) = \ln(m^{n/2}) - \ln(n!)$ . We claim that

$$\max_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0} f(n) = f(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor). \tag{3.64}$$

Note that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$f(n) = \ln(m^{n/2}) - \ln\left(n \cdot (n-1) \cdot \ldots \cdot 2 \cdot 1\right) = \frac{n}{2}\ln(m) - \sum_{k=1}^{n}\ln(k).$$
(3.65)

This guarantees that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$f(n) - f(n-1) = \left[\frac{n}{2}\ln(m) - \sum_{k=1}^{n}\ln(k)\right] - \left[\frac{n-1}{2}\ln(m) - \sum_{k=1}^{n-1}\ln(k)\right]$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2}\ln(m) - \ln(n) = \ln(m^{1/2}) - \ln(n).$  (3.66)

This and the fact that  $(0, \infty) \ni x \mapsto \ln(x) \in \mathbb{R}$  is increasing show that for all  $n \in \{1, 2, \dots, \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor\}$ it holds that  $f(n) - f(n-1) \ge 0$ . Furthermore, note that (3.66) and the fact that  $(0, \infty) \ni x \mapsto \ln(x) \in \mathbb{R}$  is increasing assure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N} \cap [\lceil m^{1/2} \rceil, \infty)$  it holds that  $f(n) - f(n-1) \le 0$ . Combining this and the fact that for all  $n \in \{1, 2, \dots, \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor\}$  it holds that  $f(n) - f(n-1) \ge 0$ demonstrates that

$$\max_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0} f(n) = \max\{f(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor), f(\lceil m^{1/2} \rceil)\}.$$
(3.67)

Next observe that (3.65), the fact that  $(0, \infty) \ni x \mapsto \ln(x) \in \mathbb{R}$  is increasing, and the fact that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $\lfloor x \rfloor \leq \lceil x \rceil$  guarantee that

$$\begin{aligned} f(\lceil m^{1/2} \rceil) &- f(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor) \\ &= \left( \lceil m^{1/2} \rceil \ln(m^{1/2}) - \sum_{k=1}^{\lceil m^{1/2} \rceil} \ln(k) \right) - \left( \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor \ln(m^{1/2}) - \sum_{k=1}^{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rceil} \ln(k) \right) \\ &= \left( \lceil m^{1/2} \rceil - \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor \right) \ln(m^{1/2}) - \left( \sum_{k=1}^{\lceil m^{1/2} \rceil} \ln(k) - \sum_{k=1}^{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rceil} \ln(k) \right) \\ &= \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{R} \setminus \mathbb{N}} (m^{1/2}) \ln(m^{1/2}) - \sum_{k=\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor + 1}^{\lceil m^{1/2} \rceil} \ln(k) = \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{R} \setminus \mathbb{N}} (m^{1/2}) \left[ \ln(m^{1/2}) - \ln(\lceil m^{1/2} \rceil) \right] \le 0. \end{aligned}$$
(3.68)

Combining this and (3.67) establishes (3.64). In addition, observe that Lemma 3.11, the fact that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $\lfloor x \rfloor \leq x$ , and the fact that  $\ln(6) < 2$  ensure that

$$f(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor) = \ln(m^{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor/2}) - \ln(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor!)$$

$$\leq \ln(m^{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor/2}) - (\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor + \frac{1}{2})\ln(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor) + \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor - 1 + \frac{1}{2}\ln(2)$$

$$= \left[\ln(m^{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor/2}) - \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor\ln(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor)\right] - \frac{1}{2}\ln(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor) + \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor - 1 + \frac{1}{2}\ln(2)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{2}\ln(3) - \frac{1}{2}\ln(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor) + \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor - 1 + \frac{1}{2}\ln(2)$$

$$< \lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor - \frac{1}{2}\ln(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor) \leq m^{1/2} - \frac{1}{2}\ln(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor).$$
(3.69)

Combining this, (3.64), and the fact that  $\mathbb{R} \ni x \mapsto \exp(x) \in (0, \infty)$  is monotone yields that

$$\max_{n \in \mathbb{N}_{0}} \exp(f(n)) = \max_{n \in \mathbb{N}_{0}} \frac{m^{n/2}}{n!} \le \frac{m^{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor/2}}{\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor!} < \exp\left(m^{1/2} - \frac{1}{2}\ln(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor)\right)$$
  
$$= \frac{\exp(m^{1/2})}{(\lfloor m^{1/2} \rfloor)^{1/2}} \le \exp(m^{1/2}).$$
(3.70)

The proof of Lemma 3.12 is thus complete.

**Lemma 3.13.** Let  $M, N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $T \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $\tau \in [0, T]$ ,  $a, b \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $p \in [1, \infty)$ , let  $\lfloor \cdot \rfloor : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{Z}$ satisfy for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $\lfloor x \rfloor = \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z} : n \leq x\}$ , let  $f_n : [\tau, T] \to [0, \infty]$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , be measurable, assume  $\sup_{s \in [\tau, T]} |f_0(s)| < \infty$ , and assume for all  $n \in \{1, 2, \dots, N\}$ ,  $t \in [\tau, T]$  that

$$|f_n(t)| \le \frac{a}{M^{n/2}} + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \left[ \frac{b}{M^{(n-i-1)/2}} \left[ \int_t^T |f_i(s)|^p \, ds \right]^{1/p} \right].$$
(3.71)

Then

$$f_{N}(\tau) \leq \left[a + b(T - \tau)^{1/p} \left[\sup_{s \in [\tau, T]} |f_{0}(s)|\right]\right] \frac{\left(1 + b(T - \tau)^{1/p}\right)^{N-1}}{M^{(N - \lfloor M^{p/2} \rfloor)/2} (\lfloor M^{p/2} \rfloor!)^{1/p}} \\ \leq \left[a + b(T - \tau)^{1/p} \left[\sup_{s \in [\tau, T]} |f_{0}(s)|\right]\right] \frac{\left(1 + b(T - \tau)^{1/p}\right)^{N-1}}{M^{N/2} \exp\left(-M^{p/2}/p\right)}.$$
(3.72)

Proof of Lemma 3.13. Note that Hutzenthaler et al. [28, Lemma 3.10] (applied with  $c \curvearrowleft M^{-1/2}$ ,  $\alpha \curvearrowleft \tau$ ,  $\beta \curvearrowleft T$  in the notation of Hutzenthaler et al. [28, Lemma 3.10]) assures that

$$f_N(\tau) \le \left[ a + b(T-\tau)^{1/p} \left[ \sup_{s \in [\tau,T]} |f_0(s)| \right] \right] \left[ \sup_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0} \frac{M^{k/2}}{(k!)^{1/p}} \right] \left( 1 + b(T-\tau)^{1/p} \right)^{N-1}.$$
(3.73)

This, the fact that  $a, b \in [0, \infty)$ , and Lemma 3.12 (applied with  $M \curvearrowleft M^p$  in the notation of Lemma 3.12) prove that

$$f_{N}(\tau) \leq \left[a + b(T - \tau)^{1/p} \left[\sup_{s \in [\tau, T]} |f_{0}(s)|\right]\right] \frac{\left(1 + b(T - \tau)^{1/p}\right)^{N-1}}{M^{(N - \lfloor M^{p/2} \rfloor)/2} (\lfloor M^{p/2} \rfloor!)^{1/p}}$$

$$\leq \left[a + b(T - \tau)^{1/p} \left[\sup_{s \in [\tau, T]} |f_{0}(s)|\right]\right] \frac{\left(1 + b(T - \tau)^{1/p}\right)^{N-1}}{M^{N/2} \exp\left(-M^{p/2}/p\right)}.$$
(3.74)

The proof of Lemma 3.13 is thus complete.

#### 3.7 Non-recursive error bounds for MLP approximations

**Lemma 3.14.** Assume Setting 3.2 and let  $\lfloor \cdot \rfloor : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{Z}$  satisfy for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $\lfloor x \rfloor = \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z} : n \leq x\}$ . Then it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})-u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)(1+2LT)^{n}}{m^{(n-\lfloor m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}\rfloor)/2}(\lfloor m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}\rfloor!)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}} \left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left(1+\|x+W_{s}^{0}\|^{p}\right)^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right] \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)(1+2LT)^{n}}{m^{n/2}\exp(-m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p})} \left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left(1+\|x+W_{s}^{0}\|^{p}\right)^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right].$$
(3.75)

Proof of Lemma 3.14. Throughout this proof assume without loss of generality that  $T \in (0, \infty)$ , let  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $b = 2LT^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\mathfrak{m}$ , let  $a \colon \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  satisfy

$$a(x) = \mathfrak{m} \exp(LT) \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(x + W_T^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + T^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_0^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_s^0, 0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right], \quad (3.76)$$

and let  $\mathfrak{f}_{n,k}$ :  $[t,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to [0,\infty], n \in \mathbb{N}_0, k \in \{0,1,\ldots,n\}$ , satisfy for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, k \in \{0,1,\ldots,n\}$ ,  $r \in [t,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\mathfrak{f}_{n,k}(r,x) = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|U_k^0(r,x+W_r^0) - u(r,x+W_r^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}.$$
(3.77)

Note that (3.77) ensures that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $k \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n\}$  it holds that  $\mathfrak{f}_{n,k}$  is measurable. In addition, observe that (3.76), (3.77), and Lemma 3.10 assure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $k \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n\}$ ,  $r \in [t, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$|\mathfrak{f}_{n,k}(r,x)| = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|U_k^0(r,x+W_r^0) - u(r,x+W_r^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}$$

$$\leq \frac{\mathfrak{m} \exp(L(T-r))}{m^{n/2}} \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(x+W_T^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + (T-r)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_r^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s,x+W_s^0,0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right. \\ \left. + \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \frac{L(T-r)^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \mathfrak{m}}{m^{(n-i)/2}} \left[ \left( \mathbb{1}_{\{0,n\}}(i) + m^{1/2} \right) \left( \int_r^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |(U_{i-1}^0 - u)(s,x+W_s^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right] \\ \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m} \exp(LT)}{m^{n/2}} \left[ \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(x+W_T^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + T^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_0^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s,x+W_s^0,0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right.$$
(3.78)
$$+ \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \frac{2LT^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \mathfrak{m}}{m^{(n-i-1)/2}} \left( \int_r^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |(U_{i-1}^0 - u)(s,x+W_s^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ = \frac{a(x)}{m^{n/2}} + \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \left[ \frac{b}{m^{(n-i-1)/2}} \left[ \int_r^T |\mathfrak{f}_{n,i}(s,x)|^p ds \right]^{1/p} \right].$$

Next note that (3.5), (3.76), and Corollary 2.5 assure that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $r \in [t, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$|\mathfrak{f}_{n,0}(r,x)| = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|U_0^0(r,x+W_r^0)-u(r,x+W_r^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u(r,x+W_r^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\ \leq \mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)\left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[(1+\|x+W_s\|^p)^q\right]\right)^{1/q}\right] < \infty.$$
(3.79)

Combining this, (3.76), (3.77), (3.78), and Lemma 3.13 (applied for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  with  $a \curvearrowleft a(x), b \curvearrowleft b, N \curvearrowleft n, \tau \curvearrowleft t, T \curvearrowleft T, (f_k)_{k \in \{0,1,\dots,n\}} \curvearrowleft ([t,T] \ni r \mapsto \mathfrak{f}_{n,k}(r,x) \in [0,\infty])_{k \in \{0,1,\dots,n\}}$  in the notation of Lemma 3.13) guarantees that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})-u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} = \mathfrak{f}_{n,n}(t,x) \\
\leq \left[a(x)+b(T-t)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\left[\sup_{s\in[t,T]}|\mathfrak{f}_{n,0}(s,x)|\right]\right]\frac{\left(1+b(T-t)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right)^{n-1}}{m^{(n-\lfloor m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}\rfloor)/2}(\lfloor m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}\rfloor!)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}} \\
\leq \left[a(x)+b(T-t)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\left[\sup_{s\in[t,T]}|\mathfrak{f}_{n,0}(s,x)|\right]\right]\frac{\left(1+b(T-t)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right)^{n-1}}{m^{n/2}\exp\left(-m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p}\right)}.$$
(3.80)

In addition, observe that (3.2) demonstrates that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left( \mathbb{E} \left[ |g(x + W_T^0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + T^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \int_0^T \mathbb{E} \left[ |f(s, x + W_s^0, 0)|^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] ds \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}$$

$$\leq \mathfrak{L} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ (1 + ||x + W_T^0||^p)^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} + T^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} \left( \mathfrak{L} T \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \mathbb{E} \left[ (1 + ||x + W_s^0||^p)^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}$$

$$\leq \mathfrak{L} (T+1) \left[ \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ (1 + ||x + W_s^0||^p)^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right].$$

$$(3.81)$$

This, the fact that  $b = 2LT^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}\mathfrak{m}$ , (3.76), and (3.79) show that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$a(x) + b(T-t)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \left[ \sup_{s \in [t,T]} |\mathfrak{f}_{n,0}(s,x)| \right] \\\leq \left[ 1 + 2LT^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}} (T-t)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \mathfrak{mL}(T+1) \exp(LT) \left[ \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ (1 + ||x + W_s^0||^p)^\mathfrak{p} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \\\leq \left[ 1 + 2LT \right] \mathfrak{mL}(T+1) \exp(LT) \left[ \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ (1 + ||x + W_s^0||^p)^\mathfrak{p} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right].$$
(3.82)

Combining this, (3.80), and the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\left(1+b(T-t)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right)^{n-1} = \left(1+2LT^{(\mathfrak{p}-1)/\mathfrak{p}}(T-t)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right)^{n-1} \le (1+2LT)^{n-1} \tag{3.83}$$

proves that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})-u(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)(1+2LT)^{n}}{m^{(n-\lfloor m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}\rfloor)/2}(\lfloor m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}\rfloor!)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}} \left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[(1+\|x+W_{s}^{0}\|^{p})^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right] \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)(1+2LT)^{n}}{m^{n/2}\exp\left(-m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p}\right)} \left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[(1+\|x+W_{s}^{0}\|^{p})^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right].$$
(3.84)

Combining this and (3.79) establishes (3.75). The proof of Lemma 3.14 is thus complete.  $\Box$ Corollary 3.15. Assume Setting 3.2. Then it holds for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|U_{n}^{0}(t,x)-u(t,x)\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)(1+2LT)^{n}}{m^{n/2}\exp\left(-m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p}\right)} \left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left(1+\|x+W_{s}^{0}\|^{p}\right)^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right].$$
(3.85)

Proof of Corollary 3.15. Throughout this proof let  $V_{\mathfrak{t}}: [0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}, \mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ , satisfy for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T], t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$V_{\mathfrak{t}}(t,x) = u(t+\mathfrak{t},x), \qquad (3.86)$$

let  $G_{\mathfrak{t}}: C([0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}) \to C([0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}), \mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ , satisfy for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T], t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, v \in C([0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  that

$$(G_{\mathfrak{t}}(v))(t,x) = (F(v))(t+\mathfrak{t},x), \tag{3.87}$$

let  $\mathcal{R}^{\mathfrak{t},\theta} \colon [0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \Omega \to [0, T - \mathfrak{t}], \, \mathfrak{t} \in [0, T], \, \theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T], \, t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}], \, \theta \in \Theta$  that

$$\mathcal{R}_t^{\theta,\mathfrak{t}} = t + (T - (t + \mathfrak{t}))\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, \qquad (3.88)$$

and let  $\mathfrak{V}_{n}^{\theta,\mathfrak{t}}$ :  $[0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \mathbb{R}^{d} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_{0}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_{0}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^{d}$  that

$$\mathfrak{V}_n^{\theta,\mathfrak{t}}(t,x) = U_n^{\theta}(t+\mathfrak{t},x). \tag{3.89}$$

Observe that (3.4), (3.86), (3.87), and the fact that  $W^0$  has independent increments ensure that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$V_{\mathfrak{t}}(t,x) = u(t+\mathfrak{t},x) = \mathbb{E}\left[g(x+W_{T-(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{0})\right] + \int_{(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[(F(u))(s,x+W_{s-(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{0})\right] ds$$
  
=  $\mathbb{E}\left[g(x+W_{(T-\mathfrak{t})-t}^{0})\right] + \int_{t}^{(T-\mathfrak{t})} \mathbb{E}\left[(F(u))(s+\mathfrak{t},x+W_{s-t}^{0})\right] ds$  (3.90)  
=  $\mathbb{E}\left[g(x+W_{(T-\mathfrak{t})-t}^{0})\right] + \int_{t}^{(T-\mathfrak{t})} \mathbb{E}\left[(G_{\mathfrak{t}}(V_{\mathfrak{t}}))(s,x+W_{s-t}^{0})\right] ds.$ 

Combining this, (3.86), (3.87), and the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\mathbb{E}[|g(x + W_{T-t}^0)| + \int_t^T |F(u))(s, x + W_{s-t}^0)| ds] < \infty$  implies that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ ,

 $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left|g(x+W_{(T-\mathfrak{t})-t}^{0})\right| + \int_{t}^{(T-\mathfrak{t})} \left|(G_{\mathfrak{t}}(V_{\mathfrak{t}}))(s,x+W_{s-t}^{0})\right| ds\right] \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[\left|g(x+W_{T-(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{0})\right| + \int_{(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{T} \left|(F(u))(s,x+W_{s-(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{0})\right| ds\right] < \infty.$$
(3.91)

Next note that (3.2), (3.3), and (3.87) demonstrate that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in C([0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  it holds that

$$|(G_{\mathfrak{t}}(v))(t,x) - (G_{\mathfrak{t}}(w))(t,x)| = |(F(v))(t+\mathfrak{t},x) - (F(w))(t+\mathfrak{t},x)| = |f(t+\mathfrak{t},x,v(t+\mathfrak{t},x)) - f(t+\mathfrak{t},x,w(t+\mathfrak{t},x))| \le L|v(t+\mathfrak{t},x) - w(t+\mathfrak{t},x)|.$$
(3.92)

In addition, observe that (3.2), (3.3), and (3.87) show that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$|(G_{\mathfrak{t}}(0))(t,x)| = |f(t+\mathfrak{t},x,0)| \le \mathfrak{L}(1+||x||^p).$$
(3.93)

Moreover, note that (3.86), (3.90), and the hypothesis that  $u \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  assure that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $V_{\mathfrak{t}} \in C([0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ . Furthermore, observe that (3.88), the hypothesis that  $(\mathfrak{u}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are i.i.d. random variables, and the hypothesis that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent ensure that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$  it holds that  $(W^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(\mathcal{R}^{\theta, \mathfrak{t}})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent on  $[0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ . Next note that (3.89) implies that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathfrak{V}_{n}^{\theta,\mathfrak{t}}(t,x) = U_{n}^{\theta}(t+\mathfrak{t},x) = \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{m^{n}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{m^{n}} g(x+W_{T-(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{(\theta,0,-k)}) \right]$$

$$+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-(t+\mathfrak{t}))}{m^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}} \left[ (F(U_{i}^{(\theta,i,k)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(\theta,-i,k)})) (\mathcal{U}_{(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{(\theta,i,k)}-(t+\mathfrak{t})}^{(\theta,i,k)}) \right] \right].$$
(3.94)

Combining this, the fact that for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$  that  $\mathcal{U}_t = t + (T - t)\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}$ , (3.87), (3.88), and (3.89) shows that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\begin{split} \mathfrak{V}_{n}^{\theta,\mathfrak{t}}(t,x) &= \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{m^{n}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{m^{n}} g(x+W_{(T-\mathfrak{t})-t}^{(\theta,0,-k)}) \right] \\ &+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-\mathfrak{t})-t)}{m^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}} \left[ (F(U_{i}^{(\theta,i,k)}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)F(U_{i-1}^{(\theta,-i,k)}))(\mathfrak{t} + \mathcal{R}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k),\mathfrak{t}}, x+W_{\mathcal{R}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k),\mathfrak{t}}-t}^{(\theta,i,k),\mathfrak{t}}) \right] \right] \\ &= \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{m^{n}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{m^{n}} g(x+W_{(T-\mathfrak{t})-t}^{(\theta,0,-k)}) \right] \\ &+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-\mathfrak{t})-t)}{m^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{m^{n-i}} \left[ (G_{\mathfrak{t}}(\mathfrak{V}_{i}^{(\theta,i,k),\mathfrak{t}}) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i)G_{\mathfrak{t}}(\mathfrak{V}_{i-1}^{(\theta,-i,k),\mathfrak{t}}))(\mathcal{R}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k),\mathfrak{t}}, x+W_{\mathcal{R}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k),\mathfrak{t}}-t}^{(\theta,i,k),\mathfrak{t}}) \right] \right]. \end{split}$$

Combining this, (3.90), (3.91), (3.92), (3.93), the fact that  $1 + m^{-1/2} \leq 2$ , the fact that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T], t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $V_{\mathfrak{t}} \in C([0, T - \mathfrak{t}] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ , and Lemma 3.14 (applied for every  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$  with  $L \curvearrowleft L, \mathfrak{L} \curvearrowleft \mathfrak{L}, p \backsim p, \mathfrak{p} \backsim \mathfrak{p}, T \backsim (T - \mathfrak{t}), g \backsim g, F \backsim G_{\mathfrak{t}}, (\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta} \curvearrowleft (\mathcal{R}^{\theta, \mathfrak{t}})_{\theta \in \Theta}, u \backsim V_{\mathfrak{t}}, (U^{\theta}_{n})_{(n,\theta) \in \mathbb{N}_0 \times \Theta} \curvearrowleft (\mathfrak{V}^{\theta, \mathfrak{t}}_{n})_{(n,\theta) \in \mathbb{N}_0 \times \Theta}$  in the notation of Lemma 3.14) demonstrates that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T], t \in [0, T - \mathfrak{t}], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathfrak{V}_{n}^{0,\mathfrak{t}}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})-V_{\mathfrak{t}}(t,x+W_{t}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{L}((T-\mathfrak{t})+1)\exp(L(T-\mathfrak{t}))(1+2L(T-\mathfrak{t}))^{n}}{m^{n/2}\exp\left(-m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p}\right)} \left[\sup_{s\in[0,T-\mathfrak{t}]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[(1+\|x+W_{s}^{0}\|^{p})^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right] \quad (3.96)$$

$$\leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)(1+2LT)^n}{m^{n/2}\exp\left(-m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p}\right)} \left[ \sup_{s\in[0,T]} \left( \mathbb{E}\left[ (1+\|x+W_s^0\|^p)^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right].$$

This and (3.89) prove that for all  $\mathfrak{t} \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|U_{n}^{0}(\mathfrak{t},x)-u(\mathfrak{t},x)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} = \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|\mathfrak{V}_{n}^{0,\mathfrak{t}}(0,x+W_{0}^{0})-V_{\mathfrak{t}}(0,x+W_{0}^{0})|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \\
\leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{L}(T+1)\exp(LT)(1+2LT)^{n}}{m^{n/2}\exp\left(-m^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p}\right)} \left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left(\mathbb{E}\left[(1+\|x+W_{s}^{0}\|^{p})^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right].$$
(3.97)

The proof of Corollary 3.15 is thus complete.

# 4 Computational complexity analysis for MLP approximations

In this section we use the results from Section 3 to provide the complexity analysis for MLP approximations of solutions to stochastic fixed-point equations and semilinear PDEs. The main result of this section is Theorem 4.6 in Subsection 4.4 below. The proof of Theorem 4.6 employs Proposition 4.4 and the elementary auxiliary result in Lemma 4.5. The proof of Proposition 4.4, in turn, is based on Corollary 3.15 and the elementary estimate for full-history recursions in Corollary 4.3. Our proof of Corollary 4.3 employs the elementary result for full-history recursions in Lemma 4.2. Our proof of Lemma 4.2, in turn, is based on the elementary result for two-step recursions in Lemma 4.1. Lemma 4.1 is a special case of Hutzenthaler et al. [33, Lemma 2.1]. Only for completeness we include in this section the detailed proof of Lemma 4.1.

#### 4.1 Elementary estimates for two-step recursions

**Lemma 4.1.** Let  $\beta_1, \beta_2, b_1, b_2, \alpha_0, \alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots \in \mathbb{C}$  and let  $x_k \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , satisfy for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $j \in \{1, 2\}$  that  $x_k = \alpha_k + \mathbb{1}_{[1,\infty)}(k) \beta_1 x_{\max\{k-1,0\}} + \mathbb{1}_{[2,\infty)}(k) \beta_2 x_{\max\{k-2,0\}}, \ (\beta_1)^2 \neq -4\beta_2$ , and  $b_j = \frac{1}{2} (\beta_1 - (-1)^j \sqrt{(\beta_1)^2 + 4\beta_2})$ . Then it holds for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that  $b_1 - b_2 = \sqrt{(\beta_1)^2 + 4\beta_2} \neq 0$  and

$$x_{k} = \frac{1}{(b_{1} - b_{2})} \sum_{l=0}^{k} \alpha_{l} ([b_{1}]^{k+1-l} - [b_{2}]^{k+1-l})$$

$$= \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\alpha_{l} ((\beta_{1} + \sqrt{(\beta_{1})^{2} + 4\beta_{2}})^{k+1-l} - [\beta_{1} - \sqrt{(\beta_{1})^{2} + 4\beta_{2}}]^{k+1-l})}{2^{(k+1-l)}\sqrt{(\beta_{1})^{2} + 4\beta_{2}}}.$$
(4.1)

Proof of Lemma 4.1. Throughout this proof let  $x_{-1}, x_{-2} \in \mathbb{C}$  satisfy that  $x_{-1} = x_{-2} = 0$  and let  $y_k \in \mathbb{C}, k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , satisfy for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$y_{k} = \frac{1}{(b_{2} - b_{1})} \sum_{l=0}^{k} \alpha_{l} ([b_{2}]^{k+1-l} - [b_{1}]^{k+1-l}).$$
(4.2)

Note that (4.2) and the fact that  $x_0 = \alpha_0$  ensure that

$$y_0 = \frac{1}{(b_2 - b_1)} \sum_{l=0}^{0} \alpha_l \left( [b_2]^{1-l} - [b_1]^{1-l} \right) = \frac{1}{(b_2 - b_1)} \cdot \alpha_0 \cdot \left( b_2 - b_1 \right) = \alpha_0 = x_0.$$
(4.3)

This, (4.2), the fact that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that  $x_k = \alpha_k + \beta_1 x_{k-1} + \beta_2 x_{k-2}$ , the fact that  $x_{-1} = x_{-2} = 0$ , and the fact that  $b_1 + b_2 = \beta_1$  prove that

$$y_{1} = \frac{1}{(b_{2} - b_{1})} \sum_{l=0}^{1} \alpha_{l} ([b_{2}]^{2-l} - [b_{1}]^{2-l}) = \frac{1}{(b_{2} - b_{1})} [\alpha_{0} ([b_{2}]^{2} - [b_{1}]^{2}) + \alpha_{1} (b_{2} - b_{1})]$$

$$= \alpha_{0} (b_{1} + b_{2}) + \alpha_{1} = \alpha_{0} \beta_{1} + \alpha_{1} = x_{0} \beta_{1} + \alpha_{1} = \alpha_{1} + \beta_{1} x_{0} + \beta_{2} x_{-1} = x_{1}.$$
(4.4)

Next observe that the quadratic formula implies that for all  $j \in \{1, 2\}$  it holds that  $(b_j)^2 = \beta_1 b_j + \beta_2$ . This and (4.2) assure that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$y_{k+2} = \frac{1}{(b_2 - b_1)} \sum_{l=0}^{k+2} \alpha_l \left( [b_2]^{k+3-l} - [b_1]^{k+3-l} \right) = \frac{\alpha_{k+2}(b_2 - b_1)}{(b_2 - b_1)} + \sum_{l=0}^{k+1} \frac{\alpha_l}{(b_2 - b_1)} \left( [b_2]^{k+3-l} - [b_1]^{k+3-l} \right)$$
$$= \alpha_{k+2} + \sum_{l=0}^{k+1} \frac{\alpha_l}{(b_2 - b_1)} \left( [b_2]^{k+1-l} [\beta_1 b_2 + \beta_2] - [b_1]^{k+1-l} [\beta_1 b_1 + \beta_2] \right)$$
(4.5)

and

$$y_{k+2} = \beta_1 \left[ \sum_{l=0}^{k+1} \frac{\alpha_l}{(b_2 - b_1)} \left( [b_2]^{k+2-l} - [b_1]^{k+2-l} \right) \right] + \beta_2 \left[ \sum_{l=0}^{k+1} \frac{\alpha_l}{(b_2 - b_1)} \left( [b_2]^{k+1-l} - [b_1]^{k+1-l} \right) \right] + \alpha_{k+2}$$
$$= \beta_1 y_{k+1} + \beta_2 \left[ \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\alpha_l}{(b_2 - b_1)} \left( [b_2]^{k+1-l} - [b_1]^{k+1-l} \right) \right] + \alpha_{k+2} = \beta_1 y_{k+1} + \beta_2 y_k + \alpha_{k+2}.$$
(4.6)

Combining (4.3), (4.4), and (4.6) hence ensures that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that  $y_k = x_k$ . The proof of Lemma 4.1 is thus complete.

#### 4.2 Elementary estimates for full-history recursions

**Lemma 4.2.** Let  $\gamma \in \{0,1\}$ ,  $\beta \in (0,\infty)$ , let  $\alpha_k \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , and  $x_k \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , satisfy for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$x_{k} = \alpha_{k} + \sum_{l=0}^{k-1} (k-l)^{\gamma} \beta^{(k-l)} [x_{l} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l) x_{\max\{l-1,0\}}].$$
(4.7)

Then it holds for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$x_{k} = \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\left[\alpha_{l} - \mathbb{I}_{\mathbb{N}}(l) \, 2^{\gamma}\beta\alpha_{\max\{l-1,0\}} + \mathbb{I}_{[2,\infty)}(l) \, \gamma\beta^{2}\alpha_{\max\{l-2,0\}}\right]}{2^{1+\gamma(k-l)}\sqrt{5^{\gamma}\beta^{2} + 4^{\gamma}\beta} \left(\left[3^{\gamma}\beta + \sqrt{5^{\gamma}\beta^{2} + 4^{\gamma}\beta}\right]^{k+1-l} - \left[3^{\gamma}\beta - \sqrt{5^{\gamma}\beta^{2} + 4^{\gamma}\beta}\right]^{k+1-l}\right)^{-1}}{2\sqrt{\beta^{2}+\beta}} \qquad (4.8)$$

$$= \begin{cases} \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\left[\alpha_{l} - \mathbb{I}_{\mathbb{N}}(l) \, \beta\alpha_{\max\{l-1,0\}}\right] \left(\left[\beta + \sqrt{\beta^{2}+\beta}\right]^{k+1-l} - \left[\beta - \sqrt{\beta^{2}+\beta}\right]^{k+1-l}\right)}{2\sqrt{\beta^{2}+\beta}} & : \gamma = 0\\ \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\left[\alpha_{l} - \mathbb{I}_{\mathbb{N}}(l) \, 2\beta\alpha_{\max\{l-1,0\}} + \mathbb{I}_{[2,\infty)}(l) \, \beta^{2}\alpha_{\max\{l-2,0\}}\right]}{2^{(k+1-l)}\sqrt{5\beta^{2}+4\beta} \left(\left[3\beta + \sqrt{5\beta^{2}+4\beta}\right]^{k+1-l} - \left[3\beta - \sqrt{5\beta^{2}+4\beta}\right]^{k+1-l}\right)^{-1}} & : \gamma = 1 \end{cases}$$

Proof of Lemma 4.2. Throughout this proof let  $x_{-1}, x_{-2}, x_{-3}, \alpha_{-1}, \alpha_{-2}, \alpha_{-3} \in \mathbb{C}$  satisfy that  $x_{-1} = x_{-2} = x_{-3} = \alpha_{-1} = \alpha_{-2} = \alpha_{-3} = 0$ . Note that (4.7) ensures that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_k = \alpha_k + \sum_{l=0}^{k-1} (k-l)^{\gamma} \beta^{(k-l)} [x_l + x_{l-1}].$$
(4.9)

Hence, we obtain that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_{k+1} - \beta x_k = \left[ \alpha_{k+1} + \sum_{l=0}^k (k+1-l)^{\gamma} \beta^{(k+1-l)} [x_l + x_{l-1}] \right] - \beta \left[ \alpha_k + \sum_{l=0}^{k-1} (k-l)^{\gamma} \beta^{(k-l)} [x_l + x_{l-1}] \right]$$
$$= \alpha_{k+1} - \beta \alpha_k + \beta [x_k + x_{k-1}] + \sum_{l=0}^{k-1} \beta^{(k+1-l)} [(k+1-l)^{\gamma} - (k-l)^{\gamma}] [x_l + x_{l-1}].$$
(4.10)

This implies that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_{k+1} - \beta x_k = \alpha_{k+1} - \beta \alpha_k + \beta [x_k + x_{k-1}] + \mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(\gamma) \sum_{l=0}^{k-1} \beta^{(k+1-l)} [x_l + x_{l-1}].$$
(4.11)

This proves that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_{k+1} = \alpha_{k+1} - \beta \alpha_k + 2\beta x_k + \beta x_{k-1} + \mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(\gamma) \sum_{l=0}^{k-1} \beta^{(k+1-l)} [x_l + x_{l-1}].$$
(4.12)

This and the fact that  $x_0 = \alpha_0$  show that for all  $k \in \{-1, 0, 1, 2, ...\}$  it holds that

$$x_{k} = [\alpha_{k} - \beta \alpha_{k-1}] + 2\beta x_{k-1} + \beta x_{k-2} + \mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(\gamma) \sum_{l=0}^{k-2} \beta^{(k-l)} [x_{l} + x_{l-1}].$$
(4.13)

Therefore, we obtain that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} x_{k} - \beta x_{k-1} &= \left[ \left[ \alpha_{k} - \beta \alpha_{k-1} \right] + 2\beta x_{k-1} + \beta x_{k-2} + \mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(\gamma) \sum_{l=0}^{k-2} \beta^{(k-l)} [x_{l} + x_{l-1}] \right] \\ &- \beta \left[ \left[ \alpha_{k-1} - \beta \alpha_{k-2} \right] + 2\beta x_{k-2} + \beta x_{k-3} + \mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(\gamma) \sum_{l=0}^{k-3} \beta^{(k-1-l)} [x_{l} + x_{l-1}] \right] \\ &= \left[ \alpha_{k} - 2\beta \alpha_{k-1} + \beta^{2} \alpha_{k-2} \right] + 2\beta x_{k-1} + \beta [1 - \beta] x_{k-2} - \beta^{2} x_{k-2} - \beta^{2} x_{k-3} \\ &+ \mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(\gamma) \left[ \sum_{l=0}^{k-2} \beta^{(k-l)} [x_{l} + x_{l-1}] - \sum_{l=0}^{k-3} \beta^{(k-l)} [x_{l} + x_{l-1}] \right] \\ &= \left[ \alpha_{k} - 2\beta \alpha_{k-1} + \beta^{2} \alpha_{k-2} \right] + 2\beta x_{k-1} + \beta [1 - \beta] x_{k-2} - \beta^{2} [x_{k-2} + x_{k-3}] \\ &+ \mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(\gamma) \beta^{2} [x_{k-2} + x_{k-3}] \\ &= \left[ \alpha_{k} - 2\beta \alpha_{k-1} + \beta^{2} \alpha_{k-2} \right] + 2\beta x_{k-1} + \beta [1 - \beta] x_{k-2} - \mathbb{1}_{\{0\}}(\gamma) \beta^{2} [x_{k-2} + x_{k-3}]. \end{aligned}$$

This ensures that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_{k} = \left[\alpha_{k} - 2\beta\alpha_{k-1} + \beta^{2}\alpha_{k-2}\right] + 3\beta x_{k-1} + \beta[1-\beta]x_{k-2} - \mathbb{1}_{\{0\}}(\gamma)\beta^{2}[x_{k-2} + x_{k-3}].$$
(4.15)

Combining this, (4.13), and Lemma 4.1 yields that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_{k} = \begin{cases} \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\left[\alpha_{l} - \beta\alpha_{l-1}\right] \left( \left[2\beta + \sqrt{4\beta^{2} + 4\delta\beta}\right]^{k+1-l} - \left[2\beta - \sqrt{4\beta^{2} + 4\delta\beta}\right]^{k+1-l}\right)}{2^{(k+1-l)}\sqrt{4\beta^{2} + 4\beta}} & : \gamma = 0\\ \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\left( \left[3\beta + \sqrt{(3\beta)^{2} + 4\beta - 4\beta^{2}}\right]^{k+1-l} - \left[3\beta - \sqrt{(3\beta)^{2} + 4\beta - 4\beta^{2}}\right]^{k+1-l}\right)}{\left[\alpha_{l} - 2\beta\alpha_{l-1} + \beta^{2}\alpha_{l-2}\right]^{-1}2^{(k+1-l)}\sqrt{(3\beta)^{2} + 4\beta - 4\beta^{2}}} & : \gamma = 1 \end{cases}$$
(4.16)

This proves that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_{k} = \begin{cases} \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\left[\alpha_{l} - \beta\alpha_{l-1}\right] \left(\left[\beta + \sqrt{\beta^{2} + \beta}\right]^{k+1-l} - \left[\beta - \sqrt{\beta^{2} + \beta}\right]^{k+1-l}\right)}{2\sqrt{\beta^{2} + \beta}} & : \gamma = 0\\ \sum_{l=0}^{k} \frac{\left[\alpha_{l} - 2\beta\alpha_{l-1} + \beta^{2}\alpha_{l-2}\right] \left(\left[3\beta + \sqrt{5\beta^{2} + 4\beta}\right]^{k+1-l} - \left[3\beta - \sqrt{5\beta^{2} + 4\beta}\right]^{k+1-l}\right)}{2^{(k+1-l)}\sqrt{5\beta^{2} + 4\beta}} & : \gamma = 1 \end{cases}$$
(4.17)

The proof of Lemma 4.2 is thus complete.

**Corollary 4.3.** Let  $\gamma \in \{0, 1\}$ ,  $\beta \in [1, \infty)$ ,  $\alpha_0, \alpha_1, x_0, x_1, x_2, \ldots \in [0, \infty)$  satisfy for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$x_k \le \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 k)\beta^k + \sum_{l=0}^{k-1} (k-l)^{\gamma} \beta^{(k-l)} [x_l + x_{\max\{l-1,0\}}].$$
(4.18)

Then it holds for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$x_{k} \leq \frac{(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})\beta^{k}\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)}{(4+\gamma)^{1/2}(1+2^{(1+\gamma)/2})^{-k}} = \begin{cases} \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})2^{-1}(1+2^{1/2})^{k}\beta^{k} & : \gamma = 0\\ \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})5^{-1/2}(3\beta)^{k} & : \gamma = 1 \end{cases}$$
(4.19)

Proof of Corollary 4.3. Throughout this proof let  $A: \mathbb{N}_0 \to [0, \infty)$  satisfy for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that  $A_k = \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 k)\beta^k$ . Note that (4.18) ensures that  $x_0 = 0$ . This assures that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_{k} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}k)\beta^{k} + \sum_{l=0}^{k-1}(k-l)^{\gamma}\beta^{(k-l)}[x_{l} + x_{\max\{l-1,0\}}]$$

$$= \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}k)\beta^{k} + \sum_{l=0}^{k-1}(k-l)^{\gamma}\beta^{(k-l)}[x_{l} + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l)x_{\max\{l-1,0\}}]$$
(4.20)

Next observe that for all  $l \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$A_{l} - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l)\beta A_{\max\{l-1,0\}} = \left[\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}l) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l)\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l-1)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}(l-1))\right]\beta^{l} \\ = \mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(l)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})\beta$$
(4.21)

and

$$A_{l} - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l) 2\beta A_{\max\{l-1,0\}} + \mathbb{1}_{[2,\infty)}(l) \beta^{2} A_{\max\{l-2,0\}}$$
  
=  $\left[\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}l) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l) 2\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l-1)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}(l-1)) + \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(l-2)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}(l-2))\right] \beta^{l}$  (4.22)  
=  $\mathbb{1}_{\{1\}}(l)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})\beta - \mathbb{1}_{\{2\}}(l)\alpha_{0}\beta^{2}.$ 

Lemma 4.2 therefore proves that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$x_{k} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})\beta \frac{\left[\beta + \sqrt{\beta^{2} + \beta}\right]^{k} - \left[\beta - \sqrt{\beta^{2} + \beta}\right]^{k}}{2\sqrt{\beta^{2} + \beta}}$$

$$\leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})\beta \frac{\left[\beta + \sqrt{\beta^{2} + \beta}\right]^{k}}{2\sqrt{\beta^{2} + \beta}} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\frac{(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})}{2}(1 + \sqrt{2})^{k}\beta^{k}$$

$$(4.23)$$

and

$$x_{k} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})\beta \frac{\left[3\beta + \sqrt{5\beta^{2} + 4\beta}\right]^{k} - \left[3\beta - \sqrt{5\beta^{2} + 4\beta}\right]^{k}}{2^{k}\sqrt{5\beta^{2} + 4\beta}} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})\beta \frac{\left[3\beta + \sqrt{5\beta^{2} + 4\beta}\right]^{k}}{2^{k}\sqrt{5\beta^{2} + 4\beta}} = \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})\frac{\beta^{k}\left[3 + \sqrt{5 + \frac{4}{\beta}}\right]^{k}}{2^{k}\sqrt{5 + \frac{4}{\beta}}} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(k)\frac{(\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1})}{\sqrt{5}}(3\beta)^{k}.$$

$$(4.24)$$

Combining (4.23) and (4.24) hence establishes (4.19). The proof of Corollary 4.3 is thus complete.

#### 4.3 Complexity analysis in the case of stochastic fixed-point equations

**Proposition 4.4.** Let  $T, L, p, q, \alpha, \beta, \mathfrak{d}, \mathfrak{B} \in [0, \infty), m_1, m_2, m_3, \ldots \in \mathbb{N}, \Theta = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \mathbb{Z}^n$ , let  $f_d \in C([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}), d \in \mathbb{N}$ , and let  $g_d \in C(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}), d \in \mathbb{N}$ , assume for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d, v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that

$$\liminf_{j \to \infty} m_j = \infty, \qquad m_{d+1} \le \mathfrak{B}m_d, \qquad |f_d(t, x, v) - f_d(t, x, w)| \le L|v - w|, \tag{4.25}$$
  
Sequence of m\_j's not necessary

and  $\max\{|f_d(t,x,0)|, |g_d(x)|\} \leq Ld^p(1+\sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|)^q$ , let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0,1], \ \theta \in \Theta$ , be i.i.d. random variables, assume for all  $r \in (0,1)$  it holds that  $\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{u}^0 \leq r) = r$ , let  $\mathcal{U}^{\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to [0,T], \ \theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $t \in [0,T], \ \theta \in \Theta$  that  $\mathcal{U}^{\theta}_t = t + (T-t)\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}$ , let

 $W^{d,\theta}: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d, \ d \in \mathbb{N}, \ \theta \in \Theta, \ be \ independent \ standard \ Brownian \ motions, \ assume \ for every \ d \in \mathbb{N} \ that \ (\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta} \ and \ (W^{d,\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta} \ are \ independent, \ let \ u_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}), \ d \in \mathbb{N}, \ satisfy \ for \ all \ d \in \mathbb{N}, \ t \in [0,T], \ x \in \mathbb{R}^d \ that \ \mathbb{E}[|g_d(x+W^{d,0}_{T-t})|+\int_t^T |f_d(s,x+W^{d,0}_{s-t},u_d(s,x+W^{d,0}_{s-t}))| \ ds] < \infty \ and \ e^T$ 

$$u_d(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left[g_d(x+W_{T-t}^{d,0})\right] + \int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[f_d(s,x+W_{s-t}^{d,0},u_d(s,x+W_{s-t}^{d,0}))\right] ds,$$
(4.26)

let  $U_{n,j}^{d,\theta}$ :  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d, j, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that

$$U_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{(m_{j})^{n}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(m_{j})^{n}} g_{d} \left( x + W_{T-t}^{d,(\theta,0,-k)} \right) \right] \\ + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{(m_{j})^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(m_{j})^{n-i}} \left[ f_{d} \left( \mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}, U_{i,j}^{d,(\theta,i,k)} \left( \mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)} \right) \right) \right] \right] \\ - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) f_{d} \left( \mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}, U_{i-1,j}^{d,(\theta,-i,k)} \left( \mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)} \right) \right] \right],$$

$$(4.27)$$

and let  $\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,j} \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d, n, j \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , satisfy for all  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,j} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \, \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}(m_j)^n + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (m_j)^{n-k} \big( \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} + \mathfrak{C}_{d,k,j} + \mathfrak{C}_{d,\max\{k-1,0\},j} \big). \tag{4.28}$$

Then there exist  $n : \mathbb{N} \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $c = (c_{\mathfrak{p},\delta})_{(\mathfrak{p},\delta) \in \mathbb{R}^2} : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$ ,  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$  with  $\limsup_{j\to\infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$  it holds that

$$(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon))^{\beta} \mathfrak{C}_{d,\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon),\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)} \leq \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} (\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon))^{\beta} (1+\sqrt{2})^{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)} (m_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)})^{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)} \\ \leq \alpha c_{\mathfrak{p},\delta} d^{\mathfrak{d}+(p+q)(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)}$$
(4.29)

Supremum over time and space

and

$$\sup_{\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}\in[0,T]} \sup_{\boldsymbol{x}\in[-L,L]^d} \left( \mathbb{E}\Big[ \left| u_d(t,\boldsymbol{x}) - U^{d,0}_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}),\boldsymbol{n}(d,\boldsymbol{\varepsilon})}(t,\boldsymbol{x}) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \le \varepsilon.$$
(4.30)

Proof of Proposition 4.4. Throughout this proof let  $\mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}} = \mathfrak{K}_{\mathfrak{p}}\sqrt{\mathfrak{p}-1}, \mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ , let  $\mathbb{F}_t^d \subseteq \mathcal{F}, d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0,T]$  that May or may not be necessary, as it is a

$$\mathbb{F}_t^d = \begin{cases} \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \sigma \left( \sigma(W_r^{d,0} \colon r \in [0,s]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \right) & : t < T \text{ calculate } \mathbb{F} \\ \sigma \left( \sigma(W_s^{d,0} \colon s \in [0,T]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \right) & : t = T \end{cases}$$
(4.31)

let  $a_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $a_d(t,x) = 0$ , let  $b_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^{d \times d})$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x, v \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $b_d(t,x)v = v$ , let  $\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}} \in [0,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ , satisfy for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  that

$$\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}} = \mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}} L 2^{\max\{q,1\}} d^{p+q} \left( (1+L^2)^{q/2} + (q\mathfrak{p}+1)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right) \exp\left(\frac{[q(q\mathfrak{p}+3)+1]T}{2} + (L+1)T\right), \tag{4.32}$$

and let  $n: \mathbb{N} \times \mathbb{R} \to [1, \infty]$  satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  that

$$n(d,\varepsilon) =$$

$$\inf\left(\left\{n \in \mathbb{N} \colon \left[\sup\left\{\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}}\left[\frac{(1+2LT)\exp\left(\frac{(m_n)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}}{n}\right)}{(m_n)^{1/2}}\right]^n \leq \varepsilon \colon \limsup_{j \to \infty} (m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j < \infty\right\}\right]\right\} \cup \{\infty\}\right)$$

$$(4.33)$$

(cf. Definition 3.1). Observe that (4.31) guarantees that  $\mathbb{F}_t^d \subseteq \mathcal{F}, d \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T]$ , satisfies that

- (I) it holds for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $\{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \subseteq \mathbb{F}_0^d$  and
- (II) it holds for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  that  $\mathbb{F}_t^d = \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \mathbb{F}_s^d$ .

Combining item (I), item (II), (4.31), and Hutzenthaler et al. [31, Lemma 2.17] therefore assures that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $W^{d,0} \colon [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}^d_t)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion. In addition, note that (4.31) ensures that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $[0,T] \times \Omega \ni$  $(t,\omega) \mapsto x + W^{d,0}_t(\omega) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  is an  $(\mathbb{F}^d_t)_{t \in [0,T]} / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ -adapted stochastic process with continuous sample paths. This, the fact that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $a_d(t,x) = 0$ , and the fact that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x, v \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $b_d(t,x)v = v$  yield that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $[0,T] \times \Omega \ni (t,\omega) \mapsto x + W^{d,0}_t(\omega) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  satisfies for all  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds  $\mathbb{P}$ -a.s. that

$$x + W_t^{d,0} = x + \int_0^t 0 \, ds + \int_0^t dW_s^{d,0} = x + \int_0^t a_d(s, x + W_s^{d,0}) \, ds + \int_0^t b_d(s, x + W_s^{d,0}) \, dW_s^{d,0}.$$
(4.34)

Combining this and Hutzenthaler et al. [31, Lemma 2.6] (applied for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  with  $d \cap d$ ,  $m \cap d$ ,  $T \cap T$ ,  $C_1 \cap d$ ,  $C_2 \cap 0$ ,  $\mathbb{F} \cap \mathbb{F}^d$ ,  $\xi \cap x$ ,  $\mu \cap a_d$ ,  $\sigma \cap b_d$ ,  $W \cap W^{d,0}$ ,  $X \cap ([0,T] \times \Omega \ni (t,\omega) \mapsto x + W_t^{d,0}(\omega) \in \mathbb{R}^d)$  in the notation of [31, Lemma 2.6]) ensures that for all  $r \in [0,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\|x + W_t^{d,0}\|^r\right] \le \max\{T, 1\}\left((1 + \|x\|^2)^{r/2} + (r+1)d^{r/2}\right)\exp\left(\frac{r(r+3)T}{2}\right) < \infty$$
(4.35)

(cf. Definition 2.4). This, the triangle inequality, and the fact that for all  $v, w \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $r \in (0, 1]$  it holds that  $(v + w)^r \leq v^r + w^r$  assure that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

Combining this, (4.32), and the fact that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in [-L, L]^d$  it holds that  $||x|| \leq Ld^{1/2}$  demonstrates that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\begin{split} \mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}} L2^{\max\{q-1,0\}} d^{p+q/2} (T+1) \exp(LT) \left[ \sup_{x \in [-L,L]^{d}} \sup_{s \in [0,T]} \left( \mathbb{E} \left[ (1+\|x+W_{s}^{d,0}\|^{q})^{\mathfrak{p}} \right] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right] \\ &\leq \mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}} L2^{\max\{q-1,0\}} d^{p+q/2} \exp(LT+T) \\ &\cdot \left[ \sup_{x \in [-L,L]^{d}} \left[ 2 \left( (1+\|x\|^{2})^{q/2} + (q\mathfrak{p}+1)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} d^{q/2} \right) \exp\left( \frac{[q(q\mathfrak{p}+3)+1]T}{2} \right) \right] \right] \\ &\leq \mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}} L2^{\max\{q,1\}} d^{p+q/2} \left( (1+L^{2}d)^{q/2} + (q\mathfrak{p}+1)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} d^{q/2} \right) \exp\left( \frac{[q(q\mathfrak{p}+3)+1]T}{2} + (L+1)T \right) \\ &\leq \mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}} L2^{\max\{q,1\}} d^{p+q} \left( (1+L^{2})^{q/2} + (q\mathfrak{p}+1)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right) \exp\left( \frac{[q(q\mathfrak{p}+3)+1]T}{2} + (L+1)T \right) = \eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}} < \infty. \end{split}$$

This and (4.25) guarantee that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$  which satisfy  $\limsup_{j\to\infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$  it holds that

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \eta_{d, \mathfrak{p}} \left[ \frac{(1 + 2LT) \exp((m_n)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/n)}{(m_n)^{1/2}} \right]^n = 0.$$
(4.38)

Combining this and (4.33) implies that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  it holds that  $n(d, \varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N}$ . Next observe that the fact that for all  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $r, v_1, v_2, \ldots, v_m \in [0, \infty)$  it holds that  $[\sum_{k=1}^m v_k]^r \leq$ 

 $m^{\max\{r-1,0\}}[\sum_{k=1}^{m} v_k^r]$  and the hypothesis that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ it holds that  $\max\{|f_d(t, x, 0)|, |g_d(x)|\} \leq Ld^p(1 + \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|)^q$  ensure that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\max\{|f_d(t,x,0)|, |g_d(x)|\} \le Ld^p \left(1 + \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|\right)^q \le L2^{\max\{q-1,0\}} d^p \left[1 + \left(\sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|\right)^q\right]$$

$$\le L2^{\max\{q-1,0\}} d^p \left[1 + \left(d^{2-1} \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|^2\right)^{q/2}\right] \le L2^{\max\{q-1,0\}} d^{p+q/2} \left(1 + \|x\|^q\right).$$

$$(4.39)$$

This, (4.25), and Corollary 3.15 (applied for every  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $m \curvearrowleft m_j$ ,  $\mathfrak{m} \curvearrowleft \mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}}$ ,  $p \curvearrowleft q, f \curvearrowleft f_d, g \curvearrowleft g_d, T \curvearrowleft T, L \curvearrowleft L, \mathfrak{L} \curvearrowleft L2^{\max\{q-1,0\}}d^{p+q/2}$ ,  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \curvearrowleft \mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, \mathcal{U}^{\theta} \curvearrowleft \mathcal{U}^{\theta}, W^{\theta} \curvearrowleft W^{d,\theta}$ ,  $u \curvearrowleft u_d, U_n^0 \curvearrowleft U_{n,j}^{d,0}$  in the notation of Corollary 3.15) assure that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_{d}(t,x) - U_{n,j}^{d,0}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \tag{4.40}$$

$$\leq \frac{\mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}}L2^{\max\{q-1,0\}}d^{p+q/2}(T+1)\exp(LT)\left(1+2LT\right)^{n}}{(m_{j})^{n/2}\exp\left(-(m_{j})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p}\right)} \left[\sup_{s\in[0,T]} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[(1+\|x+W_{s}^{d,0}\|^{q})^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}}\right].$$

Combining this, (4.32), (4.36), and (4.37) demonstrates that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in [-L, L]^d$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(t,x) - U_{n,j}^{d,0}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \le \eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}}\left[\frac{\left(1 + 2LT\right)^n \exp\left((m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\mathfrak{p}\right)}{(m_j)^{n/2}}\right].$$
(4.41)

This, (4.33), and the fact that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  it holds that  $n(d, \varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N}$  prove that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$  with  $\limsup_{j \to \infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in [-L, L]^d$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\left(\mathbb{E}\left[\left|u_{d}(t,x) - U_{n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)}^{d,0}(t,x)\right|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \leq \eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}}\left[\frac{\left(1 + 2LT\right)^{n(d,\varepsilon)}\exp\left(\left(m_{n(d,\varepsilon)}\right)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}\right)}{\left(m_{n(d,\varepsilon)}\right)^{n(d,\varepsilon)/2}}\right] \leq \eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}}\left[\frac{\left(1 + 2LT\right)\exp\left(\left(m_{n(d,\varepsilon)}\right)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/n(d,\varepsilon)\right)}{\left(m_{n(d,\varepsilon)}\right)^{1/2}}\right]^{n(d,\varepsilon)} \leq \varepsilon.$$
(4.42)

This establishes (4.29). Next note that (4.28) implies that for all  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  it holds that

$$\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,j} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \, \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}(m_{j})^{n} + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (m_{j})^{n-k} \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (m_{j})^{n-k} \big( \mathfrak{C}_{d,k,j} + \mathfrak{C}_{d,\max\{k-1,0\},j} \big) \\
\leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \big( \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} + n \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} \big) (m_{j})^{n} + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (m_{j})^{n-k} \big( \mathfrak{C}_{d,k,j} + \mathfrak{C}_{d,\max\{k-1,0\},j} \big).$$
(4.43)

Combining this and Corollary 4.3 (applied for every  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $\gamma \curvearrowleft 0, \beta \curvearrowleft m_j, \alpha_0 \curvearrowleft \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}, \alpha_1 \curvearrowleft \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}, (x_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0} \curvearrowleft (\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,j})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$  in the notation of Corollary 4.3) guarantees that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, d, j \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that

$$\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,j} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \, \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} (1 + \sqrt{2})^n (m_j)^n.$$

$$(4.44)$$

Furthermore, observe that (4.33), the fact that for all  $j \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $m_j \in \mathbb{N}$ , and the fact that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}} \in [0, \infty)$  ensure that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2, \infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon \in (0, \infty)$  with  $\limsup_{j \to \infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$  and  $n(d, \varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}}\left[\frac{\left(1+2LT\right)\exp\left(\left(m_{n(d,\varepsilon)-1}\right)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/(n(d,\varepsilon)-1)\right)}{\left(m_{n(d,\varepsilon)-1}\right)^{1/2}}\right]^{(n(d,\varepsilon)-1)} > \min\{1,\varepsilon\}.$$
(4.45)

Combining this and (4.44) demonstrates that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  with  $\limsup_{j\to\infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$  and  $\mathfrak{n}(d,\varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} &(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon))^{\beta} \mathfrak{C}_{d,\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon),\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)) \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}(1+\sqrt{2})^{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)}(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon))^{\beta} \left(m_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)}\right)^{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)} \\ &\leq \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} \left((1+\sqrt{2})m_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)}\right)^{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)}}{(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon))^{-\beta}} \left[ \frac{\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}}}{\min\{1,\varepsilon\}} \left[ \frac{(1+2LT)\exp\left((m_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1)\right)\right)}{(m_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1})^{1/2}} \right]^{(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1)} \right]^{(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1)} \\ &= \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}(\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}})^{(2+\delta)}}{(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \left[ \frac{(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon))^{\beta} \left((1+2LT)\exp\left((m_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1)\right)\right)^{(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1)(2+\delta)}}{((1+\sqrt{2})m_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)})^{-\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)}(m_{\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1})^{(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)-1)(1+\delta/2)}} \right] \end{aligned} \tag{4.46} \\ &\leq \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}(\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}})^{(2+\delta)}}{(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \left[ \sup_{\boldsymbol{n}\in\mathbb{N}} \left( \frac{(\boldsymbol{n}+1)^{\beta} \left((1+\sqrt{2})m_{\boldsymbol{n}+1}\right)^{(\boldsymbol{n}+1} \left((1+2LT)\exp\left((m_{\boldsymbol{n}})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\boldsymbol{n}\right)\right)}{(m_{\boldsymbol{n}})^{\boldsymbol{n}(1+\delta/2)}} \right) \right] \\ &\leq \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}(1+\sqrt{2})(\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}})^{(2+\delta)}}{(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \left[ \sup_{\boldsymbol{n}\in\mathbb{N}} \left( \frac{(\boldsymbol{n}+1)^{\beta}m_{\boldsymbol{n}+1}(m_{\boldsymbol{n}+1})^{\boldsymbol{n}} \left((1+\sqrt{2})(1+2LT)\exp\left((m_{\boldsymbol{n}})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/\boldsymbol{n}\right)\right)}{(m_{\boldsymbol{n}})^{\boldsymbol{n}(\boldsymbol{n}/2)}} \right) \right]. \end{aligned}$$

This and (4.25) ensure that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  with  $\limsup_{j\to\infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$  and  $n(d,\varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N} \cap [2,\infty)$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} &(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon))^{\beta} \mathfrak{C}_{d,\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon),\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)} &(4.47) \\ &\leq \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}}(1+\sqrt{2})(\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}})^{(2+\delta)}}{(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \left[ \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \left( \frac{(n+1)^{\beta} \mathfrak{B}^{2n+1} m_1 \left((1+\sqrt{2})(1+2LT)\exp\left((m_n)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/n\right)\right)^{n(2+\delta)}}{(m_n)^{n(\delta/2)}} \right) \right] \\ &\leq \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} m_1 (1+\sqrt{2}) \mathfrak{B}(\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}})^{(2+\delta)}}{(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \left[ \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \left( \frac{(n+1)^{\beta/n} \left((1+\sqrt{2}) \mathfrak{B}(1+2LT)\exp\left((m_n)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/n\right)\right)^{(2+\delta)}}{(m_n)^{\delta/2}} \right)^n \right].
\end{aligned}$$

Moreover, note that (4.25), (4.28), and the fact that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}} \in [0,\infty)$  ensure that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  with  $\limsup_{j\to\infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$  it holds that

$$\mathfrak{C}_{d,1,1} \leq \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} m_{1} + m_{1} (\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} + \mathfrak{C}_{d,0,0} + \mathfrak{C}_{d,0,0}) \leq 2\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} m_{1} \leq \alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} (1 + \sqrt{2}) \mathfrak{B} m_{1} \\
\leq \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} m_{1} (1 + \sqrt{2}) \mathfrak{B} (\max\{1, \eta_{d, \mathfrak{p}}\})^{(2+\delta)}}{(\min\{1, \varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \\
\cdot \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left( \frac{(n+1)^{\beta/n} ((1 + \sqrt{2}) \mathfrak{B} (1 + 2LT) \exp((m_{n})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/n))^{(2+\delta)}}{(m_{n})^{\delta/2}} \right)^{n} \right].$$
(4.48)

Combining this and (4.47) demonstrates that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  with  $\limsup_{j\to\infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$  it holds that

$$(\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon))^{\beta} \mathfrak{C}_{d,\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon),\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)}$$

$$\leq \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} m_{1}(1+\sqrt{2})\mathfrak{B}(\max\{1,\eta_{d,\mathfrak{p}}\})^{(2+\delta)}}{(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \left[ \sup_{\boldsymbol{n}\in\mathbb{N}} \left( \frac{(n+1)^{\beta/n} \big(\mathfrak{B}(1+2LT)\exp\big(^{(m_{n})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/n\big)\big)^{(2+\delta)}}{(1+\sqrt{2})^{-1}(m_{n})^{\delta/2}} \right)^{n} \right].$$

$$(4.49)$$

This, the fact that  $m_1 \in \mathbb{N}$ , (4.37), (4.38), and (4.47) prove that for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty)$  with  $\limsup_{j\to\infty} [(m_j)^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/j] < \infty$  it holds that

$$\left( \boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon) \right)^{\beta} \mathfrak{C}_{d,\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon),\boldsymbol{n}(d,\varepsilon)} \\
\leq \frac{\alpha d^{\mathfrak{d}} m_{1}(1+\sqrt{2})\mathfrak{B}}{(\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \left[ \sup_{\boldsymbol{n}\in\mathbb{N}} \left( \frac{(n+1)^{\beta/n} \left((1+\sqrt{2})\mathfrak{B}(1+2LT)\exp\left((m_{n})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/n\right)\right)^{(2+\delta)}}{(m_{n})^{\delta/2}} \right)^{n} \right]$$
(4.50)

$$\cdot \left( \max\left\{ 1, \mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}} L 2^{\max\{q,1\}} d^{p+q} \left( (1+L^{2})^{q/2} + (q\mathfrak{p}+1)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right) \exp\left( \frac{[q(q\mathfrak{p}+3)+1]T}{2} + (L+1)T \right) \right\} \right)^{(2+\delta)} \\ = \frac{\alpha m_{1} \mathfrak{B} d^{\mathfrak{d}+(p+q)(2+\delta)}}{(1+\sqrt{2})^{-1} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{(2+\delta)}} \left[ \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left( \frac{(n+1)^{\beta/n} \left( (1+\sqrt{2}) \mathfrak{B} (1+2LT) \exp\left( (m_{n})^{\mathfrak{p}/2}/n \right) \right)^{(2+\delta)}}{(m_{n})^{\delta/2}} \right)^{n} \right] \\ \cdot \left( \max\left\{ 1, \mathfrak{m}_{\mathfrak{p}} L 2^{\max\{q,1\}} \left( (1+L^{2})^{q/2} + (q\mathfrak{p}+1)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \right) \exp\left( \frac{[q(q\mathfrak{p}+3)+1]T}{2} + (L+1)T \right) \right\} \right)^{(2+\delta)} < \infty.$$

Combining (4.44) and (4.50) hence establishes (4.30). The proof of Proposition 4.4 is thus complete.

# 4.4 Complexity analysis in the case of semilinear partial differential equations

**Lemma 4.5.** Let  $p \in (0, \infty)$  and let  $\phi \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{N}$  satisfy for all  $x \in [1, \infty)$  that  $\phi(x) = \max\{k \in \mathbb{N} \colon k \leq \exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2})\}$ . Then

- (i) it holds that  $\limsup_{x\to\infty} \left[\frac{(\phi(x))^p}{x} + \frac{1}{\phi(x)}\right] = 0$  and
- (ii) it holds for all  $x \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $\phi(x+1) \leq 2\phi(x)$ .

Proof of Lemma 4.5. Throughout this proof let  $\psi \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  satisfy for all  $x \in [1, \infty)$  that  $\psi(x) = \exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2})$ . Note that the fact that for all  $x \in [1, \infty)$  it holds that  $\ln(x) \in [0, \infty)$  assures that for all  $x \in (1, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{d}{dx}(\psi(x))^p = \frac{p\left(\exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2})\right)^p}{2x|\ln(x)|^{1/2}}.$$
(4.51)

This and the fact that for all  $x \in [1, \infty)$  it holds that  $\ln(x) \in [0, \infty)$  ensure that for all  $x \in (1, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{d^2}{dx^2}(\psi(x))^p = -\frac{p\left(\exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2})\right)^p \left[2\ln(x) - p|\ln(x)|^{1/2} + 1\right]}{4x^2 |\ln(x)|^{3/2}}.$$
(4.52)

Combining this and (4.51) shows that  $(\exp([p + \sqrt{\max\{0, p^2 - 8\}}]/4), \infty) \ni x \mapsto \frac{d}{dx}(\psi(x))^p \in \mathbb{R}$  is decreasing. This, the fact that (4.51) implies that for all  $x \in (1, \infty)$  it holds that  $\frac{d}{dx}(\psi(x))^p \in [0, \infty)$ , and L'Hôpital's rule establish that

$$\limsup_{x \to \infty} \frac{(\psi(x))^p}{x} = \lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{(\psi(x))^p}{x} = \lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{d}{dx} (\psi(x))^p = 0.$$

$$(4.53)$$

Combining this, the fact that for all  $x \in [1,\infty)$  it holds that  $\phi(x) \leq \psi(x)$ , the fact that for all  $x \in [1,\infty)$  it holds that  $\phi(x) \in \mathbb{N}$ , and the fact that for all  $x \in [1,\infty)$  it holds that  $\phi$  is non-decreasing proves that

$$\limsup_{x \to \infty} \left[ \frac{(\phi(x))^p}{x} + \frac{1}{\phi(x)} \right] \le \limsup_{x \to \infty} \frac{(\phi(x))^p}{x} + \limsup_{x \to \infty} \frac{1}{\phi(x)} \le \limsup_{x \to \infty} \frac{(\psi(x))^p}{x} + \limsup_{x \to \infty} \frac{1}{\phi(x)} = 0.$$
(4.54)

This establishes item (i). Next note that for all  $x \in (1, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{\phi(x+1)}{\phi(x)} = \frac{\max\{k \in \mathbb{N} \colon k \le \exp(|\ln(1+x)|^{1/2})\}}{\max\{k \in \mathbb{N} \colon k \le \exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2})\}} \le \frac{\exp(|\ln(1+x)|^{1/2})}{\exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2}) - 1}.$$
(4.55)

In addition, observe that the fact that for all  $x \in (1, \infty)$  it holds that  $\ln(x) \in (0, \infty)$  demonstrates that for all  $x \in (1, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{d}{dx} \frac{\exp((\ln(1+x))^{1/2})}{\exp((\ln(x))^{1/2}) - 1} = \frac{\exp(|\ln(x+1)|^{1/2})}{2[\exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2}) - 1]} \left[ \frac{1}{(1+x)|\ln(x+1)|^{1/2}} - \frac{\exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2})}{x[\exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2}) - 1]|\ln(x)|^{1/2}} \right] \le 0.$$
(4.56)

This implies that for all  $x \in [3, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\frac{\exp(|\ln(1+x)|^{1/2})}{\exp(|\ln(x)|^{1/2}) - 1} \le \frac{\exp(|\ln(4)|^{1/2})}{\exp(|\ln(3)|^{1/2}) - 1} \le 2.$$
(4.57)

Combining this and the fact that

$$\frac{\phi(2)}{\phi(1)} = \frac{\max\{k \in \mathbb{N} \colon k \le \exp(|\ln(2)|^{1/2})\}}{\max\{k \in \mathbb{N} \colon k \le \exp(|\ln(1)|^{1/2})\}} \le \exp(|\ln(2)|^{1/2}) \le \exp(\ln(2)) = 2$$
(4.58)

proves that for all  $x \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\phi(x+1) \leq 2\phi(x)$ . This establishes item (ii). The proof of Lemma 4.5 is thus complete.

**Theorem 4.6.** Let  $p, q, T, \kappa, \mathfrak{d} \in [0, \infty)$ ,  $\Theta = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \mathbb{Z}^n$ ,  $f \in C(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R})$ , let  $u_d \in C^{1,2}([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , assume for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $|f(v) - f(w)| \leq \kappa |v - w|$ ,  $|u_d(t, x)| \leq \kappa d^p (1 + \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|)^q$ , and

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u_d\right)(t,x) + \left(\Delta_x u_d\right)(t,x) + f(u_d(t,x)) = 0, \tag{4.59}$$

let  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$  be a probability space, let  $\mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \colon \Omega \to [0, 1]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , be i.i.d. random variables, assume for all  $r \in (0, 1)$  that  $\mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{u}^{0} \leq r) = r$ , let  $\mathcal{U}^{\theta} \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to [0, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ that  $\mathcal{U}^{\theta}_{t} = t + (T - t)\mathfrak{u}^{\theta}$ , let  $W^{d,\theta} \colon [0, T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{d}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , be independent standard Brownian motions, assume for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $(\mathcal{U}^{\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  and  $(W^{d,\theta})_{\theta \in \Theta}$  are independent, let  $\phi \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $U^{d,\theta}_{n,m} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{d} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d, n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_{0}$ ,  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^{d}$  that  $\phi(m) = \max\{k \in \mathbb{N} \colon k \leq \exp(|\ln(m)|^{1/2})\}$  and

$$U_{n,m}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{(\phi(m))^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\phi(m))^{n-i}} \left[ f\left(U_{i,m}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + \sqrt{2} W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\right) \right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) f\left(U_{i-1,m}^{d,(\theta,-i,k)}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + \sqrt{2} W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\right) \right) \right] + \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{(\phi(m))^{n}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\phi(m))^{n}} u_{d}\left(T, x + \sqrt{2} W_{T-t}^{d,(\theta,0,-k)}\right) \right],$$

$$(4.60)$$

and let  $\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,m} \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d, n, m \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , satisfy for all  $d, m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$  that

$$\mathfrak{C}_{d,n,m} \leq \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \,\kappa d^{\mathfrak{d}}(\phi(m))^{n} + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (\phi(m))^{n-k} \big(\kappa d^{\mathfrak{d}} + \mathfrak{C}_{d,k,m} + \mathfrak{C}_{d,\max\{k-1,0\},m}\big). \tag{4.61}$$

Then there exist  $n: \mathbb{N} \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $c = (c_{\mathfrak{p},\delta})_{(\mathfrak{p},\delta) \in \mathbb{R}^2} : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta, \mathfrak{p} \in (0,\infty)$  it holds that  $\mathfrak{C}_{d,n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)} \leq c_{\mathfrak{p},\delta} d^{\mathfrak{d}+(p+q)(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)}$  and

$$\sup_{t\in[0,T]}\sup_{x\in[-\sqrt{2}\kappa,\sqrt{2}\kappa]^d} \left( \mathbb{E}\Big[ \left| u_d(t,x) - U^{d,0}_{n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)}(t,x) \right|^{\mathfrak{p}} \Big] \right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \le \varepsilon.$$
(4.62)

Proof of Theorem 4.6. Throughout this proof let  $\varphi : (0, \infty) \to [2, \infty)$  satisfy for all  $z \in (0, \infty)$  that  $\varphi(z) = \max\{2, z\}$ , let  $\mathfrak{D} = \max\{2^{q/2}\kappa, |f(0)|\}$ , let  $\mathbb{F}_t^d \subseteq \mathcal{F}, d \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T]$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T]$  that

$$\mathbb{F}_{t}^{d} = \begin{cases} \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \sigma \left( \sigma(W_{r}^{d,0} \colon r \in [0,s]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \right) & : t < T \\ \sigma \left( \sigma(W_{s}^{d,0} \colon s \in [0,T]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F} \colon \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \right) & : t = T \end{cases}$$
(4.63)

let  $a_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $b_d \in C([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^{d \times d})$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x, v \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $a_d(t,x) = 0$  and  $b_d(t,x)v = \sqrt{2}v$ , let  $\mathcal{M}_1, \mathcal{M}_2, \mathcal{M}_3, \ldots \in \mathbb{N}$  satisfy for all  $j \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{M}_j = \phi(j)$ , let  $V_d \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $V_d(t,x) = u_d(t,\sqrt{2}x)$ , let  $F_d \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , satisfy for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $w \in \mathbb{R}$  that  $F_d(t, x, w) = f(w)$ , and let  $\mathfrak{V}_{n,j}^{d,\theta} \colon [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $d, n, j \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ , satisfy for all  $d, n, j \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  that  $\mathfrak{V}_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = U_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,\sqrt{2}x)$ . Note that the hypothesis that for all  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $|f(v) - f(w)| \leq \kappa |v - w|$  assures that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that

$$|F_d(t, x, v) - F_d(t, x, w)| = |f(v) - f(w)| \le \kappa |v - w|.$$
(4.64)

Next observe that the hypothesis that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $|u_d(t, x)| \leq \kappa d^p$  $(1 + \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|)^p$  ensures that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\max\{|F_d(t,x,0)|, |V_d(t,x)|\} = \max\{|f(0)|, |u_d(t,\sqrt{2}x)|\} \\ \le \max\{|f(0)|, \kappa d^p(1+\sum_{k=1}^d |\sqrt{2}x_k|)^q\} \le \mathfrak{D}d^p(1+\sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|)^q.$$
(4.65)

In addition, note that (4.63) guarantees that  $\mathbb{F}_t^d \subseteq \mathcal{F}, d \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T]$ , satisfies that

- (I) it holds for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $\{A \in \mathcal{F} : \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\} \subseteq \mathbb{F}_0^d$  and
- (II) it holds for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$  that  $\mathbb{F}_t^d = \bigcap_{s \in (t,T]} \mathbb{F}_s^d$ .

Combining items (I) and (II), (4.63), and Hutzenthaler et al. [31, Lemma 2.17] (applied with  $m \curvearrowleft d, T \curvearrowleft T, W \curvearrowleft W, \mathbb{H}_t \curvearrowleft \mathbb{F}_t^d, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}) \curvearrowleft (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\sigma(W_s^{d,0}: s \in [0,t]) \cup \{A \in \mathcal{F}: \mathbb{P}(A) = 0\})_{t \in [0,T]})$  in the notation of [31, Lemma 2.17]) therefore assures that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $W^{d,0}: [0,T] \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a standard  $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t^d)_{t \in [0,T]})$ -Brownian motion. This, the hypothesis that for all  $t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d, v, w \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $|f(v) - f(w)| \le \kappa |v - w|$ , the hypothesis that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0,T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $|u_d(t,x)| \le \kappa d^p (1 + \sum_{k=1}^d |x_k|)^q$ , and, e.g., Beck et al. [4, Corollary 3.9] (applied for every  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $d \curvearrowleft d, m \backsim d, T \backsim T, L \backsim \max\{\sqrt{2d}, \kappa\}, \mathfrak{C} \curvearrowleft 0, f \backsim f, g \backsim (\mathbb{R}^d \ni x \mapsto u_d(T, x) \in \mathbb{R}), \mu \backsim a_d, \sigma \backsim b_d, W^{d,0} \backsim W^{d,0}, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}) \curvearrowleft (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathbb{F}_t^d)_{t \in [0,T]})$  in the notation of [4, Corollary 3.9]) ensure that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\mathbb{E}[|u_d(T, x + \sqrt{2}W_{T-t}^{d,0})| + \int_t^T |f(u_d(s, x + \sqrt{2}W_{s-t}^{d,0}))| ds] < \infty$  and

$$u_d(t,x) = \mathbb{E}\left[u_d(T, x + \sqrt{2}W_{T-t}^{d,0})\right] + \int_t^T \mathbb{E}\left[f(u_d(s, x + \sqrt{2}W_{s-t}^{d,0}))\right] ds.$$
(4.66)

Combining this, the fact that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $V_d(t, x) = u_d(t, \sqrt{2}x)$ , and the fact that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $w \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $F_d(t, x, w) = f(w)$ demonstrates that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathbb{E}\left[|V_d(T, x + W_{T-t}^{d,0})| + \int_t^T |F_d(s, x + W_{s-t}^{d,0}, V_d(s, x + W_{s-t}^{d,0}))| \, ds\right] \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[|V_d(T, x + W_{T-t}^{d,0})| + \int_t^T |f(V_d(s, x + W_{s-t}^{d,0}))| \, ds\right] \\
= \mathbb{E}\left[|u_d(T, \sqrt{2}(x + W_{T-t}^{d,0}))| + \int_t^T |f(u_d(s, \sqrt{2}(x + W_{s-t}^{d,0})))| \, ds\right] < \infty$$
(4.67)

and

$$V_{d}(t,x) = u_{d}(t,\sqrt{2}x) = \mathbb{E}\left[u_{d}(T,\sqrt{2}(x+W_{T-t}^{d,0}))\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[f(u_{d}(s,\sqrt{2}(x+W_{s-t}^{d,0})))\right] ds$$
  
$$= \mathbb{E}\left[V_{d}(T,x+W_{T-t}^{d,0})\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[f(V_{d}(s,x+W_{s-t}^{d,0}))\right] ds \qquad (4.68)$$
  
$$= \mathbb{E}\left[V_{d}(T,x+W_{T-t}^{d,0})\right] + \int_{t}^{T} \mathbb{E}\left[F_{d}(s,x+W_{s-t}^{d,0},V_{d}(s,x+W_{s-t}^{d,0}))\right] ds.$$

Moreover, note that the fact that for all  $j \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\mathcal{M}_j = \phi(j)$  and (4.60) show that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, d, j \in \mathbb{N}, \theta \in \Theta, t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$U_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,\sqrt{2}\,x) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n-i}} \left[ f\left(U_{i,j}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)},\sqrt{2}\left(x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\right)\right)\right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) f\left(U_{i-1,j}^{d,(\theta,-i,k)}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)},\sqrt{2}\left(x+W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\right)\right)\right) \right] + \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n}} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) \, u_{d}(T,\sqrt{2}(x+W_{T-t}^{d,(\theta,0,-k)}))}{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n}} \right].$$

$$(4.69)$$

This and the fact that for all  $d, n, j \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $\mathfrak{V}_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = U_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,\sqrt{2}x)$  imply that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$U_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,\sqrt{2}\,x) = \mathfrak{V}_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,x) \\ = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n-i}} \left[ f\left(\mathfrak{V}_{i,j}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\right) \right) - \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) f\left(\mathfrak{V}_{i-1,j}^{d,(\theta,-i,k)}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\right) \right) \right] + \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n}} \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n) V_{d}(T,x + W_{T-t}^{d,(\theta,0,-k)})}{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n}} \right].$$

$$(4.70)$$

Combining this and the fact that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $w \in \mathbb{R}$  it holds that  $F_d(t, x, w) = f(w)$  yields that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that

$$\mathfrak{V}_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t,x) = \frac{\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(n)}{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n}} V_{d}\left(T, x + W_{T-t}^{d,(\theta,0,-k)}\right) \right]$$

$$+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{(T-t)}{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n-i}} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{(\mathcal{M}_{j})^{n-i}} \left[ F_{d}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}, \mathfrak{V}_{i,j}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\right) \right) \right]$$

$$- \mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{N}}(i) F_{d}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}, \mathfrak{V}_{i-1,j}^{d,(\theta,-i,k)}\left(\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}, x + W_{\mathcal{U}_{t}^{(\theta,i,k)}-t}^{d,(\theta,i,k)}\right) \right]$$

$$(4.71)$$

Furthermore, observe that Lemma 4.5 and the fact that for all  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  it holds that  $\phi(m) = \max\{k \in \mathbb{N} : k \leq \exp(|\ln(m)|^{1/2})\}$  imply that

- (A) it holds for all  $\mathfrak{p} \in (0,\infty)$  that  $\limsup_{j\to\infty} [(\mathcal{M}_j)^{m(\mathfrak{p})/2}/j + 1/\mathcal{M}_j] = \limsup_{j\to\infty} [(\phi(j))^{m(\mathfrak{p})/2}/j + 1/\phi(j)] = 0$  and
- (B) it holds for all  $j \in \mathbb{N}$  that  $\mathcal{M}_{j+1} = \phi(j+1) \leq 2\phi(j) = 2\mathcal{M}_j$ .

Combining items (A) and (B), (4.64), (4.65), (4.67), (4.68), (4.71), and Proposition 4.4 (applied with  $\mathfrak{a} \curvearrowright \kappa, \mathfrak{d} \curvearrowleft \mathfrak{d}, \alpha \curvearrowleft \kappa, \beta \curvearrowleft 0, p \backsim p, q \backsim q, \mathfrak{B} \curvearrowleft 2, L \backsim \mathfrak{D}, T \curvearrowleft T, (m_j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}} \curvearrowleft (\mathcal{M}_j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}}, \phi \curvearrowleft \phi, f_d \curvearrowleft F_d, g_d \curvearrowleft (\mathbb{R}^d \ni x \mapsto V_d(T, x) \in \mathbb{R}), u_d \curvearrowleft V_d, (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}) \curvearrowleft (\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}), \mathfrak{u}^{\theta} \curvearrowleft \mathfrak{u}^{\theta}, \mathcal{U}^{\theta} \curvearrowleft \mathcal{U}^{\theta}, W^{d,\theta} \curvearrowleft W^{d,\theta}, U^{d,\theta}_{n,j} \backsim \mathfrak{V}^{d,\theta}_{n,j}$  in the notation of Proposition 4.4) hence guarantees that there exists  $n \colon \mathbb{N} \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $c = (c_{\mathfrak{p},\delta})_{(\mathfrak{p},\delta) \in \mathbb{R}^2} \colon \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$  such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}, \varepsilon, \delta \in (0,\infty), \mathfrak{p} \in [2,\infty)$  it holds that  $\mathfrak{C}_{d,n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)} \leq c_{\mathfrak{p},\delta} d^{\mathfrak{d}+(p+q)(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)}$  and

$$\sup_{t\in[0,T]}\sup_{x\in[-\kappa,\kappa]^d} \left(\mathbb{E}\left[|V_d(t,x) - \mathfrak{V}^{d,0}_{n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\right]\right)^{1/\mathfrak{p}} \le \varepsilon.$$
(4.72)

This and Hölder's inequality prove that there exist  $n : \mathbb{N} \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{N}$  and  $c = (c_{\mathfrak{p},\delta})_{(\mathfrak{p},\delta) \in \mathbb{R}^2} : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ such that for all  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varepsilon, \delta, \mathfrak{p} \in (0, \infty)$  it holds that

$$\mathfrak{C}_{d,n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)} \le c_{\mathfrak{p},\delta} d^{\mathfrak{d}+(p+q)(2+\delta)} (\min\{1,\varepsilon\})^{-(2+\delta)}$$

$$(4.73)$$

and

$$\sup_{t\in[0,T]} \sup_{x\in[-\kappa,\kappa]^d} \mathbb{E}\Big[|V_d(t,x) - \mathfrak{V}^{d,0}_{n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)}(t,x)|^{\mathfrak{p}}\Big] \\ \leq \sup_{t\in[0,T]} \sup_{x\in[-\kappa,\kappa]^d} \Big(\mathbb{E}\Big[|V_d(t,x) - \mathfrak{V}^{d,0}_{n(d,\varepsilon),n(d,\varepsilon)}(t,x)|^{\varphi(\mathfrak{p})}\Big]\Big)^{\mathfrak{p}/\varphi(\mathfrak{p})} \leq \varepsilon^{\mathfrak{p}}.$$

$$(4.74)$$

Combining (4.73), (4.74), and the fact that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $d, j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\theta \in \Theta$ ,  $t \in [0, T]$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  it holds that  $u_d(t, x) = V_d(t, x/\sqrt{2})$  and  $U_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t, x) = \mathfrak{V}_{n,j}^{d,\theta}(t, x/\sqrt{2})$  hence establishes (4.62). The proof of Theorem 4.6 is thus complete.

## Acknowledgments

The first author acknowledges funding by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) through the research grant HU1889/6-2. The second author acknowledges funding by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) under Germany's Excellence Strategy EXC 2044-390685587, Mathematics Münster: Dynamics-Geometry-Structure. The fourth author acknowledges funding by the National Science Foundation (NSF 1903450).

### References

- [1] BECK, C., BECKER, S., GROHS, P., JAAFARI, N., AND JENTZEN, A. Solving the Kolmogorov PDE by means of deep learning. J. Sci. Comput. 88, 3 (2021), Paper No. 73, 28.
- [2] BECK, C., GONON, L., AND JENTZEN, A. Overcoming the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of high-dimensional semilinear elliptic partial differential equations. arXiv:2003.00596 (2020), 50 pages.
- [3] BECK, C., HORNUNG, F., HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND KRUSE, T. Overcoming the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of Allen-Cahn partial differential equations via truncated full-history recursive multilevel Picard approximations. J. Numer. Math. 28, 4 (2020), 197–222.
- [4] BECK, C., HUTZENTHALER, M., AND JENTZEN, A. On nonlinear Feynman–Kac formulas for viscosity solutions of semilinear parabolic partial differential equations. *Stoch. Dyn.* (2021), 54 pages. doi:10.1142/S0219493721500489.
- [5] BECK, C., HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND KUCKUCK, B. An overview on deep learning-based approximation methods for partial differential equations. arXiv:2012.12348 (2020), 23 pages. Revisions requested from Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. B.
- [6] BECKER, S., BRAUNWARTH, R., HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND VON WURSTEM-BERGER, P. Numerical simulations for full history recursive multilevel Picard approximations for systems of high-dimensional partial differential equations. *Commun. Comput. Phys.* 28, 5 (2020), 2109–2138.
- [7] BELLMAN, R. *Dynamic programming*. Princeton Landmarks in Mathematics. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 2010. Reprint of the 1957 edition, With a new introduction by Stuart Dreyfus.
- [8] BENDER, C., AND DENK, R. A forward scheme for backward SDEs. Stochastic Process. Appl. 117, 12 (2007), 1793–1812.

- [9] BENDER, C., AND ZHANG, J. Time discretization and Markovian iteration for coupled FBSDEs. Ann. Appl. Probab. 18, 1 (2008), 143–177.
- [10] CHANG, D., LIU, H., AND XIONG, J. A branching particle system approximation for a class of FBSDEs. Probab. Uncertain. Quant. Risk 1 (2016), Paper No. 9, 34.
- [11] CHASSAGNEUX, J.-F., CHEN, J., FRIKHA, N., AND ZHOU, C. A learning scheme by sparse grids and Picard approximations for semilinear parabolic PDEs. arXiv:2102.12051 (2021), 56 pages.
- [12] DARBON, J., AND OSHER, S. Algorithms for overcoming the curse of dimensionality for certain Hamilton-Jacobi equations arising in control theory and elsewhere. *Res. Math. Sci.* 3 (2016), Paper No. 19, 26.
- [13] DE RYCK, T., AND MISHRA, S. Error analysis for physics informed neural networks (PINNs) approximating Kolmogorov PDEs. arXiv:2106.14473 (2021), 25 pages.
- [14] E, W., HAN, J., AND JENTZEN, A. Deep learning-based numerical methods for highdimensional parabolic partial differential equations and backward stochastic differential equations. *Commun. Math. Stat.* 5, 4 (2017), 349–380.
- [15] E, W., HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND KRUSE, T. On multilevel Picard numerical approximations for high-dimensional nonlinear parabolic partial differential equations and high-dimensional nonlinear backward stochastic differential equations. J. Sci. Comput. 79, 3 (2019), 1534–1571.
- [16] E, W., HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND KRUSE, T. Multilevel Picard iterations for solving smooth semilinear parabolic heat equations. *Partial Differ. Equ. Appl. 2*, 6 (2021), 80.
- [17] FUJII, M., TAKAHASHI, A., AND TAKAHASHI, M. Asymptotic expansion as prior knowledge in deep learning method for high dimensional BSDEs. Asia-Pac. Financ. Mark. 26, 3 (2019), 391–408.
- [18] GERMAIN, M., PHAM, H., AND WARIN, X. Neural networks-based algorithms for stochastic control and PDEs in finance. arXiv:2101.08068 (2021), 27 pages.
- [19] GILES, M. B., JENTZEN, A., AND WELTI, T. Generalised multilevel Picard approximations. arXiv:1911.03188 (2019), 61 pages. Revisions requested from IMA J. Numer. Anal.
- [20] GOBET, E., AND LABART, C. Solving BSDE with adaptive control variate. SIAM J. Numer. Anal. 48, 1 (2010), 257–277.
- [21] GROHS, P., HORNUNG, F., JENTZEN, A., AND VON WURSTEMBERGER, P. A proof that artificial neural networks overcome the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of Black-Scholes partial differential equations. arXiv:1809.02362 (2018), 124 pages. To appear in Mem. Amer. Math. Soc.
- [22] HAN, J., JENTZEN, A., AND E, W. Solving high-dimensional partial differential equations using deep learning. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 115, 34 (2018), 8505–8510.
- [23] HENRY, D. Geometric Theory of Semilinear Parabolic Equations, vol. 840 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1981. 348 pages.
- [24] HENRY-LABORDÈRE, P. Counterparty risk valuation: a marked branching diffusion approach. arXiv:1203.2369 (2012), 17 pages.

- [25] HENRY-LABORDÈRE, P., OUDJANE, N., TAN, X., TOUZI, N., AND WARIN, X. Branching diffusion representation of semilinear PDEs and Monte Carlo approximation. Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré Probab. Stat. 55, 1 (2019), 184–210.
- [26] HENRY-LABORDÈRE, P., TAN, X., AND TOUZI, N. A numerical algorithm for a class of BSDEs via the branching process. *Stochastic Process. Appl.* 124, 2 (2014), 1112–1140.
- [27] HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND KRUSE, T. Overcoming the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of parabolic partial differential equations with gradientdependent nonlinearities. *Found. Comput. Math.* (2021), 62 pages. doi.org/10.1007/s10208-021-09514-y.
- [28] HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., KRUSE, T., AND NGUYEN, T. A. Multilevel Picard approximations for high-dimensional semilinear second-order PDEs with Lipschitz nonlinearities. arXiv:2009.02484 (2020), 37 pages.
- [29] HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., KRUSE, T., AND NGUYEN, T. A. A proof that rectified deep neural networks overcome the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of semilinear heat equations. *Partial Differ. Equ. Appl.* 1, 2 (2020), Paper No. 10.
- [30] HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., KRUSE, T., NGUYEN, T. A., AND VON WURSTEM-BERGER, P. Overcoming the curse of dimensionality in the numerical approximation of semilinear parabolic partial differential equations. *Proc. Roy. Soc. London A* 476, 2244 (2020), 20190630.
- [31] HUTZENTHALER, M., JENTZEN, A., AND VON WURSTEMBERGER, P. Overcoming the curse of dimensionality in the approximative pricing of financial derivatives with default risks. *Electron. J. Probab.* 25 (2020), Paper No. 101, 73.
- [32] HUTZENTHALER, M., AND KRUSE, T. Multilevel Picard approximations of high-dimensional semilinear parabolic differential equations with gradient-dependent nonlinearities. SIAM J. Numer. Anal. 58, 2 (2020), 929–961.
- [33] HUTZENTHALER, M., KRUSE, T., AND NGUYEN, T. A. Multilevel Picard approximations for McKean-Vlasov stochastic differential equations. arXiv:2103.10870 (2021), 14 pages.
- [34] ITO, K., REISINGER, C., AND ZHANG, Y. A neural network-based policy iteration algorithm with global H<sup>2</sup>-superlinear convergence for stochastic games on domains. *Found. Comput. Math.* 21, 2 (2021), 331–374.
- [35] KHOO, Y., LU, J., AND YING, L. Solving parametric PDE problems with artificial neural networks. *European J. Appl. Math.* 32, 3 (2021), 421–435.
- [36] LABART, C., AND LELONG, J. A parallel algorithm for solving BSDEs. Monte Carlo Methods Appl. 19, 1 (2013), 11–39.
- [37] LE CAVIL, A., OUDJANE, N., AND RUSSO, F. Particle system algorithm and chaos propagation related to non-conservative McKean type stochastic differential equations. *Stoch. Partial Differ. Equ. Anal. Comput.* 5, 1 (2017), 1–37.
- [38] LE CAVIL, A., OUDJANE, N., AND RUSSO, F. Monte-Carlo algorithms for a forward Feynman-Kac-type representation for semilinear nonconservative partial differential equations. *Monte Carlo Methods Appl.* 24, 1 (2018), 55–70.
- [39] LE CAVIL, A., OUDJANE, N., AND RUSSO, F. Forward Feynman-Kac type representation for semilinear non-conservative partial differential equations. *Stochastics* 91, 8 (2019), 1206–1248.

- [40] NOVAK, E., AND RITTER, K. The curse of dimension and a universal method for numerical integration. In *Multivariate approximation and splines (Mannheim, 1996)*, vol. 125 of *Internat. Ser. Numer. Math.* Birkhäuser, Basel, 1997, pp. 177–187.
- [41] NOVAK, E., AND WOŹNIAKOWSKI, H. Tractability of multivariate problems. Vol. 1: Linear information, vol. 6 of EMS Tracts in Mathematics. European Mathematical Society (EMS), Zürich, 2008.
- [42] NÜSKEN, N., AND RICHTER, L. Solving high-dimensional Hamilton–Jacobi–Bellman PDEs using neural networks: perspectives from the theory of controlled diffusions and measures on path space. *Partial Differ. Equ. Appl. 2*, 4 (2021), 1–48.
- [43] RIO, E. Moment inequalities for sums of dependent random variables under projective conditions. J. Theor. Probab. 22, 1 (2009), 146–163.
- [44] SIRIGNANO, J., AND SPILIOPOULOS, K. DGM: A deep learning algorithm for solving partial differential equations. J. Comput. Phys. 375 (2018), 1339–1364.
- [45] SKOROHOD, A. V. Branching diffusion processes. Teor. Verojatnost. i Primenen. 9 (1964), 492–497.
- [46] WARIN, X. Monte Carlo for high-dimensional degenerated semi linear and full non linear PDEs. arXiv:1805.05078 (2018), 23 pages.
- [47] WARIN, X. Nesting Monte Carlo for high-dimensional non-linear PDEs. Monte Carlo Methods Appl. 24, 4 (2018), 225–247.
- [48] WATANABE, S. On the branching process for Brownian particles with an absorbing boundary. J. Math. Kyoto Univ. 4 (1965), 385–398.